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or such other location as specified by 
FCIC, if applicable. 

§ 407.8 The application and policy. 
(a) Application for insurance, devel-

oped in accordance with standards es-
tablished by FCIC, must be made by 
any person who wishes to participate 
in the program in order to cover such 
person’s share in the insured crop as 
landlord, owner-operator, tenant, or 
other crop ownership interest. 

(1) No other person’s interest in the 
crop may be insured under the applica-
tion. 

(2) To obtain coverage, the applica-
tion must be submitted to the insur-
ance provider on or before the applica-
ble sales closing date on file in the in-
surance provider’s local office. 

(b) FCIC or the insurance provider 
may reject, no longer accept applica-
tions, or cancel existing insurance con-
tracts upon the FCIC’s determination 
that the insurance risk is excessive. 
Such determination must be made not 
later than 15 days before the cancella-
tion date for the crop and may be made 
on an area, county, state, or crop basis. 

§ 407.9 Area risk protection insurance 
policy. 

This insurance is available for the 
2014 and succeeding years. 
[FCIC policies] 
Department of Agriculture 
Federal Crop Insurance Corporation 
Area Risk Protection Insurance Policy 
[Reinsured policies] 
(Appropriate title for insurance pro-
vider) 
(This is a continuous policy. Refer to 
Section 2.) 
[FCIC policies] 

Area Risk Protection Insurance 
(ARPI) provides protection against 
widespread loss of revenue or wide-
spread loss of yield in a county. Indi-
vidual farm revenues and yields are not 
considered under ARPI and it is pos-
sible that your individual farm may ex-
perience reduced revenue or reduced 
yield and you do not receive an indem-
nity under ARPI. 

This is an insurance policy issued by 
the FCIC, a United States government 
agency, under the provisions of the 

Federal Crop Insurance Act (7 U.S.C. 
1501-1524) (Act). All provisions of the 
policy and rights and responsibilities of 
the parties are specifically subject to 
the Act. The provisions of the policy 
may not be waived or modified in any 
way by us, your insurance agent or any 
employee of USDA. Procedures (hand-
books, underwriting rules, manuals, 
memoranda, and bulletins), issued by 
us and published on the Risk Manage-
ment Agency’s (RMA) Web site at 
http://www.rma.usda.gov/ or a successor 
Web site, will be used in the adminis-
tration of this policy, including the ad-
justment of any loss or claim sub-
mitted hereunder. Throughout this pol-
icy, ‘‘you’’ and ‘‘your’’ refer to the in-
sured shown on the accepted applica-
tion and ‘‘we,’’ ‘‘us,’’ and ‘‘our’’ refer to 
FCIC. Unless the context indicates oth-
erwise, the use of the plural form of a 
word includes the singular and the sin-
gular form of the word includes the 
plural. 

AGREEMENT TO INSURE: In return 
for the commitment to pay a premium, 
and subject to all of the provisions of 
this policy, we agree with you to pro-
vide the insurance as stated in this pol-
icy. If there is a conflict among the 
Act, the regulations published at 7 CFR 
chapter IV, and the procedures as 
issued by us, the order of priority is: (1) 
the Act; (2) the regulations; and (3) the 
procedures as issued by us, with (1) 
controlling (2), etc. If there is a con-
flict between the policy provisions pub-
lished at 7 CFR part 407 and the admin-
istrative regulations published at 7 
CFR part 400, the policy provisions 
published at 7 CFR part 407 control. 
The order of priority among the policy 
is: (1) the Catastrophic Risk Protection 
Endorsement, as applicable; (2) Special 
Provisions; (3) actuarial documents; (4) 
the applicable Commodity Exchange 
Price Provisions; (5) the Crop Provi-
sions; and (6) these Basic Provisions, 
with (1) controlling (2), etc. 
[Reinsured policies] 

Area Risk Protection Insurance 
(ARPI) provides protection against 
widespread loss of revenue or wide-
spread loss of yield in a county. Indi-
vidual farm revenues and yields are not 
considered under ARPI and it is pos-
sible that your individual farm may ex-
perience reduced revenue or reduced 
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yield and not receive an indemnity 
under ARPI. 

This insurance policy is reinsured by 
the FCIC under the provisions of Sub-
title A of the Federal Crop Insurance 
Act (7 U.S.C. 1501-1524) (Act). All provi-
sions of the policy and rights and re-
sponsibilities of the parties are specifi-
cally subject to the Act. The provisions 
of the policy may not be waived or var-
ied in any way by us, our insurance 
agent or any other contractor or em-
ployee of ours or any employee of 
USDA. We will use the procedures 
(handbooks, underwriting rules, manu-
als, memoranda, and bulletins), as 
issued by FCIC and published on the 
Risk Management Agency (RMA’s) Web 
site at http://www.rma.usda.gov/ or a 
successor Web site, in the administra-
tion of this policy, including the ad-
justment of any loss or claim sub-
mitted hereunder. In the event that we 
cannot pay your loss because we are in-
solvent or are otherwise unable to per-
form our duties under our reinsurance 
agreement with FCIC, FCIC will be-
come your insurer, make all decisions 
in accordance with the provisions of 
this policy, including any loss pay-
ments, and be responsible for any 
amounts owed. No state guarantee fund 
will be liable for your loss. 

Throughout this policy, ‘‘you’’ and 
‘‘your’’ refer to the insured shown on 
the accepted application and ‘‘we,’’ 
‘‘us,’’ and ‘‘our’’ refer to the insurance 
provider providing insurance. Unless 
the context indicates otherwise, the 
use of the plural form of a word in-
cludes the singular and the singular 
form of the word includes the plural. 

AGREEMENT TO INSURE: In return 
for the commitment to pay a premium, 
and subject to all of the provisions of 
this policy, we agree with you to pro-
vide the insurance as stated in this pol-
icy. If there is a conflict among the 
Act, the regulations published at 7 CFR 
chapter IV, and the procedures as 
issued by FCIC, the order of priority is: 
(1) the Act; (2) the regulations; and (3) 
the procedures as issued by FCIC, with 
(1) controlling (2), etc. If there is a con-
flict between the policy provisions pub-
lished at 7 CFR part 407 and the admin-
istrative regulations published at 7 
CFR part 400, the policy provisions 
published at 7 CFR part 407 control. 

The order of priority among the policy 
is: (1) the Catastrophic Risk Protection 
Endorsement, as applicable; (2) Special 
Provisions; (3) actuarial documents; (4) 
Commodity Exchange Price Provisions; 
(5) the Crop Provisions; and (6) these 
Basic Provisions, with (1) controlling 
(2), etc. 
Terms and Conditions 
Basic Provisions 

1. Definitions 

Abandon. Failure to continue to care 
for the crop, or providing care so insig-
nificant as to provide no benefit to the 
crop. 

Acreage report. A report required by 
section 8 of these Basic Provisions that 
contains, in addition to other required 
information, your report of your share 
of all acreage of an insured crop in the 
county, whether insurable or not insur-
able. 

Acreage reporting date. The date con-
tained in the actuarial documents by 
which you are required to submit your 
acreage report. 

Act. Subtitle A of the Federal Crop 
Insurance Act (7 U.S.C. 1501-1524). 

Actuarial documents. The part of the 
policy that contains information for 
the crop year which is available for 
public inspection in your agent’s office 
and published on RMA’s Web site, 
http://www.rma.usda.gov/, and which 
shows available plans of insurance, 
coverage levels, information needed to 
determine amounts of insurance, 
prices, premium rates, premium ad-
justment percentages, type (com-
modity types, classes, subclasses, in-
tended uses), practice (irrigated prac-
tices, cropping practices, organic prac-
tices, intervals), insurable acreage, and 
other related information regarding 
crop insurance in the county. 

Additional coverage. A level of cov-
erage greater than catastrophic risk 
protection. 

Administrative fee. An amount you 
must pay for catastrophic risk protec-
tion, and additional coverage for each 
crop year as specified in section 7 of 
these provisions, the Catastrophic Risk 
Protection Endorsement, or the Spe-
cial Provisions, as applicable. 

Agricultural experts. Persons who are 
employed by the Cooperative Extension 
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System or the agricultural depart-
ments of universities, or other persons 
approved by FCIC, whose research or 
occupation is related to the specific 
crop or practice for which such exper-
tise is sought. Persons who have a per-
sonal or financial interest in you or the 
crop will not qualify as an agricultural 
expert. For example, contracting with 
a person for consulting would be con-
sidered to have a financial interest and 
a person who is a neighbor would be 
considered to have a personal interest. 

Application. The form required to be 
completed by you and accepted by us 
before insurance coverage will com-
mence. This form must be completed 
and filed in your agent’s office not 
later than the sales closing date of the 
initial insurance year for each crop for 
which insurance coverage is requested. 

Area. The general geographical re-
gion in which the insured acreage is lo-
cated, designated generally as a county 
but may be a smaller or larger geo-
graphical area as specified in the actu-
arial documents. 

Area Revenue Protection. A plan of in-
surance that provides protection 
against loss of revenue due to a county 
level production loss, a price decline, 
or a combination of both. This plan 
also includes upside harvest price pro-
tection, which increases your policy 
protection at the end of the insurance 
period if the harvest price is greater 
than the projected price and if there is 
a production loss. 

Area Revenue Protection with the Har-
vest Price Exclusion. A plan of insurance 
that provides protection against loss of 
revenue due to a county level produc-
tion loss, price decline, or a combina-
tion of both. This plan does not provide 
upside harvest price protection. 

Area Risk Protection Insurance (ARPI). 
Insurance coverage based on an area, 
not an individual, yield or revenue 
amount. There are three plans of insur-
ance available under ARPI: Area Rev-
enue Protection, Area Revenue Protec-
tion with the Harvest Price Exclusion, 
and Area Yield Protection. 

Area Yield Protection. A plan of insur-
ance that provides protection against 
loss of yield due to a county level pro-
duction loss. This plan does not provide 
protection against loss of revenue or 
upside harvest price protection. 

Assignment of indemnity. A transfer of 
policy rights, made on our form, and 
effective when approved by us in writ-
ing, whereby you assign your right to 
an indemnity payment for the crop 
year only to creditors or other persons 
to whom you have a financial debt or 
other pecuniary obligation. 

Buffer zone. A parcel of land, as des-
ignated in your organic plan, that sep-
arates commodities grown under or-
ganic practices from commodities 
grown under non-organic practices, and 
used to minimize the possibility of un-
intended contact by prohibited sub-
stances or organisms. 

Cancellation date. The calendar date 
specified in the Crop Provisions on 
which coverage for the crop will auto-
matically renew unless canceled in 
writing by either you or us or termi-
nated in accordance with the policy 
terms. 

Catastrophic risk protection (CAT). 
Coverage equivalent to 65 percent of 
yield coverage and 45 percent of price 
coverage, unless otherwise specified in 
the Special Provisions, and is the min-
imum level of coverage offered by 
FCIC, as specified in the actuarial doc-
uments for the crop, type, and practice. 
CAT is not available with Area Rev-
enue Protection or Area Revenue Pro-
tection with the Harvest Price Exclu-
sion. 

Catastrophic Risk Protection Endorse-
ment. The part of the crop insurance 
policy that contains provisions of in-
surance that are specific to CAT. 

Certified organic acreage. Acreage in 
the certified organic farming operation 
that has been certified by a certifying 
agent as conforming to organic stand-
ards in accordance with 7 CFR part 205. 

Certifying agent. A private or govern-
mental entity accredited by the USDA 
Secretary of Agriculture for the pur-
pose of certifying a production, proc-
essing or handling operation as or-
ganic. 

Class. A specific subgroup of com-
modity type. 

Code of Federal Regulations (CFR). The 
codification of general rules published 
in the FEDERAL REGISTER by the Execu-
tive departments and agencies of the 
Federal Government. Rules published 
in the FEDERAL REGISTER by FCIC are 
contained in 7 CFR chapter IV. The full 
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text of the CFR is available in elec-
tronic format at http:// 
ecfr.gpoaccess.gov/. 

Commodity. An agricultural good or 
product that has economic value. 

Commodity Exchange Price Provisions 
(CEPP). A part of the policy that is 
used for crops for which ARPI is avail-
able, unless otherwise specified. This 
document includes the information 
necessary to derive the projected and 
harvest price for the insured crop, as 
applicable. 

Commodity type. A specific subgroup 
of a commodity having a characteristic 
or set of characteristics distinguish-
able from other subgroups of the same 
commodity. 

Consent. Approval in writing by us al-
lowing you to take a specific action. 

Contract. (See ‘‘Policy’’) 
Contract change date. The calendar 

date, as specified in the Crop Provi-
sions, by which changes to the policy, 
if any, will be made available in ac-
cordance with section 3 of these Basic 
Provisions. 

Conventional farming practice. A sys-
tem or process that is necessary to 
produce a commodity, excluding or-
ganic farming practices. 

Cooperative Extension System. A na-
tionwide network consisting of a state 
office located at each state’s land- 
grant university, and local or regional 
offices. These offices are staffed by one 
or more agricultural experts who work 
in cooperation with the National Insti-
tute of Food and Agriculture, and who 
provide information to agricultural 
producers and others. 

County. Any county, parish, political 
subdivision of a state, or other area 
specified on the actuarial documents 
shown on your accepted application, 
including acreage in a field that ex-
tends into an adjoining county if the 
county boundary is not readily discern-
ible. 

Cover crop. A crop generally recog-
nized by agricultural experts as 
agronomically sound for the area for 
erosion control or other purposes re-
lated to conservation or soil improve-
ment. A cover crop may be considered 
to be a second crop. 

Credible data. Data of sufficient qual-
ity and quantity to be representative 
of the county. 

Crop. The insurable commodity as de-
fined in the Crop Provisions. 

Cropping practice. A method of using 
a combination of inputs such as fer-
tilizer, herbicide, and pesticide, and op-
erations such as planting, cultivation, 
etc. to produce the insured crop. The 
insurable cropping practices are speci-
fied in the actuarial documents. 

Crop Provisions. The part of the policy 
that contains the specific provisions of 
insurance for each insured crop. 

Crop year. The period within which 
the insured crop is normally grown and 
designated by the calendar year in 
which the crop is normally harvested. 

Days. Calendar days. 
Delinquent debt. Has the same mean-

ing as the term defined in 7 CFR part 
400, subpart U. 

Dollar amount of insurance per acre. 
The guarantee calculated by multi-
plying the expected county yield by the 
projected price and by the protection 
factor. Your dollar amount of insur-
ance per acre is shown on your Sum-
mary of Protection. Following release 
of the harvest price, your dollar 
amount of insurance may increase if 
Area Revenue Protection was pur-
chased and the harvest price is greater 
than the projected price. 

Double crop. Producing two or more 
crops for harvest on the same acreage 
in the same crop year. 

Expected county revenue. The expected 
county yield multiplied by the pro-
jected price. 

Expected county yield. The yield, es-
tablished in accordance with section 15, 
contained in the actuarial documents 
on which your coverage for the crop 
year is based. 

FCIC. The Federal Crop Insurance 
Corporation, a wholly owned corpora-
tion within USDA. 

Final county revenue. The revenue de-
termined by multiplying the final 
county yield by the harvest price with 
the result used to determine whether 
an indemnity will be due for Area Rev-
enue Protection and Area Revenue Pro-
tection with the Harvest Price Exclu-
sion, and released by FCIC at a time 
specified in the Crop Provisions. 

Final county yield. The yield, estab-
lished in accordance with section 15, 
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for each insured crop, type, and prac-
tice, used to determine whether an in-
demnity will be due for Area Yield Pro-
tection, and released by FCIC at a time 
specified in the Crop Provisions. 

Final planting date. The date con-
tained in the actuarial documents for 
the insured crop by which the crop 
must be planted in order to be insured. 

Final policy protection. For Area Rev-
enue Protection only, the amount cal-
culated in accordance with section 
12(e). 

First insured crop. With respect to a 
single crop year and any specific crop 
acreage, the first instance that a com-
modity is planted for harvest or pre-
vented from being planted and is in-
sured under the authority of the Act. 
For example, if winter wheat that is 
not insured is planted on acreage that 
is later planted to soybeans that are 
insured, the first insured crop would be 
soybeans. If the winter wheat was in-
sured, it would be the first insured 
crop. 

FSA. The Farm Service Agency, an 
agency of the USDA, or a successor 
agency. 

FSA farm number. The number as-
signed to the farm by the local FSA of-
fice. 

Generally recognized. When agricul-
tural experts or organic agricultural 
experts, as applicable, are aware of the 
production method or practice and 
there is no genuine dispute regarding 
whether the production method or 
practice allows the crop to make nor-
mal progress toward maturity. 

Good farming practices. The produc-
tion methods utilized to produce the 
insured crop, type, and practice and 
allow it to make normal progress to-
ward maturity, which are: (1) for con-
ventional or sustainable farming prac-
tices, those generally recognized by ag-
ricultural experts for the area; or (2) 
for organic farming practices, those 
generally recognized by organic agri-
cultural experts for the area or con-
tained in the organic plan. We may, or 
you may request us to, contact FCIC to 
determine whether or not production 
methods will be considered to be ‘‘good 
farming practices.’’ 

Harvest price. A price determined in 
accordance with the CEPP and used to 
determine the final county revenue. 

Household. A domestic establishment 
including the members of a family 
(parents, brothers, sisters, children, 
spouse, grandchildren, aunts, uncles, 
nieces, nephews, first cousins, or 
grandparents, related by blood, adop-
tion or marriage, are considered to be 
family members) and others who live 
under the same roof. 

Insurable interest. Your percentage of 
the insured crop that is at financial 
risk. 

Insurable loss. Damage for which cov-
erage is provided under the terms of 
your policy, and for which you accept 
an indemnity payment. 

Insurance provider. A private insur-
ance company that has been approved 
by FCIC to provide insurance coverage 
to producers participating in programs 
authorized by the Act. 

Insured. The named person as shown 
on the application accepted by us. This 
term does not extend to any other per-
son having an insurable interest in the 
crop (e.g., a partnership, landlord, or 
any other person) unless specifically 
indicated on the accepted application. 

Insured crop. The crop in the county 
for which coverage is available under 
your policy as shown on the applica-
tion accepted by us. 

Intended use. The expected end use or 
disposition of the commodity at the 
time the commodity is reported. 

Interval. A period of time designated 
in the actuarial documents. 

Irrigated practice. A method of pro-
ducing a crop by which water, from an 
adequate water source, is artificially 
applied in sufficient amounts by appro-
priate and adequate irrigation equip-
ment and facilities and at the proper 
times necessary to produce at least the 
(1) yield expected for the area; (2) yield 
used to establish the production guar-
antee or amount of insurance/coverage 
on the irrigated acreage planted to the 
commodity; or (3) producer’s estab-
lished approved yield, as applicable. 
Acreage adjacent to water, such as but 
not limited to a pond, lake, river, 
stream, creek or brook, shall not be 
considered irrigated based solely on the 
proximity to the water. The insurable 
irrigation practices are specified in the 
actuarial documents. 

Liability. (See ‘‘Policy protection.’’) 
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Limited resource farmer. Has the same 
meaning as the term defined by USDA 
at http://www.lrftool.sc.egov.usda.gov or 
a successor Web site. 

Loss limit factor. Unless otherwise 
specified in the Special Provisions a 
factor of .18 is used to calculate the 
payment factor. This factor represents 
the percentage of the expected county 
yield or expected county revenue at 
which no additional indemnity amount 
is payable. For example, if the ex-
pected county yield is 100 bushels and 
the final county yield is 18 bushels, 
then no additional indemnity is due 
even if the yield falls below 18 bushels. 
The total indemnity will never be more 
than 100 percent of the final policy pro-
tection. 

NASS. National Agricultural Statis-
tics Service, an agency within USDA, 
or its successor, that publishes the offi-
cial United States Government yield 
estimates. 

Native sod. Acreage that has no 
record of being tilled (determined in 
accordance with FSA or other 
verifiable records acceptable to us) for 
the production of an annual crop on or 
before May 22, 2008, and on which the 
plant cover is composed principally of 
native grasses, grass-like plants, forbs, 
or shrubs suitable for grazing and 
browsing. 

Offset. The act of deducting one 
amount from another amount. 

Organic agricultural experts. Persons 
who are employed by the following or-
ganizations: Appropriate Technology 
Transfer for Rural Areas, Sustainable 
Agriculture Research and Education or 
the Cooperative Extension System, the 
agricultural departments of univer-
sities, or other persons approved by 
FCIC, whose research or occupation is 
related to the specific organic crop or 
practice for which such expertise is 
sought. 

Organic crop. A commodity that is or-
ganically produced consistent with sec-
tion 2103 of the Organic Foods Act of 
1990 (7 U.S.C. 6502). 

Organic farming practice. A system of 
plant production practices used to 
produce an organic crop that is ap-
proved by a certifying agent in accord-
ance with 7 CFR part 205. 

Organic plan. A written plan, in ac-
cordance with the National Organic 

Program published in 7 CFR part 205, 
that describes the organic farming 
practices that you and a certifying 
agent agree upon annually or at such 
other times as prescribed by the certi-
fying agent. 

Organic practice. The insurable or-
ganic farming practices specified in the 
actuarial documents. 

Organic standards. Standards in ac-
cordance with the Organic Foods Pro-
duction Act of 1990 (7 U.S.C. 6501 et seq.) 
and 7 CFR part 205. 

Payment factor. A factor no greater 
than 1.0 used to determine the amount 
of indemnity to be paid in accordance 
with section 12(g). 

Perennial crop. A plant, bush, tree or 
vine crop that has a life span of more 
than one year. 

Person. An individual, partnership, 
association, corporation, estate, trust, 
or other legal entity, and wherever ap-
plicable, a State or a political subdivi-
sion or agency of a State. ‘‘Person’’ 
does not include the United States 
Government or any agency thereof. 

Planted acreage. Except as otherwise 
specified in the Special Provisions, 
land in which seed, plants, or trees 
have been placed, appropriate for the 
insured crop and planting method, at 
the correct depth, into a seedbed that 
has been properly prepared for the 
planting method and production prac-
tice in accordance with good farming 
practices for the area. 

Policy. The agreement between you 
and us to insure a commodity and con-
sisting of the accepted application, 
these Basic Provisions, the Crop Provi-
sions, the Special Provisions, the 
CEPP, other applicable endorsements 
or options, the actuarial documents for 
the insured commodity, the CAT En-
dorsement, if applicable, and the appli-
cable regulations published in 7 CFR 
chapter IV. Insurance for each com-
modity in each county will constitute 
a separate policy. 

Policy protection. The liability 
amount calculated in accordance with 
section 6(f) unless otherwise specified 
in the Special Provisions. 

Practice. Production methodologies 
used to produce the insured crop con-
sisting of unique combinations of irri-
gated practice, cropping practice, or-
ganic practice, and interval as shown 
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on the actuarial documents as insur-
able. 

Prairie Pothole National Priority Area. 
Consists of specific counties within the 
States of Iowa, Minnesota, Montana, 
North Dakota, South Dakota, or any 
other county as specified on the RMA’s 
Web site at http://www.rma.usda.gov/, or 
a successor Web site, or the Farm Serv-
ice Agency, Agricultural Resource Con-
servation Program 2-CRP (Revision 4), 
dated April 28, 2008, or a subsequent 
publication. 

Premium billing date. The earliest date 
upon which you will be billed for insur-
ance coverage based on your acreage 
report. The premium billing date is 
contained in the actuarial documents. 

Production report. A written record 
showing your annual production in ac-
cordance with section 8. The report 
contains yield information for the cur-
rent year, including acreage and pro-
duction. This report must be supported 
by written verifiable records from a 
warehouseman or buyer of the insured 
crop, by measurement of farm-stored 
production, or by other records of pro-
duction approved by us in accordance 
with FCIC approved procedures. 

Production reporting date. The date 
contained in the actuarial documents 
by which you are required to submit 
your production report. 

Prohibited substance. Any biological, 
chemical, or other agent that is prohib-
ited from use or is not included in the 
organic standards for use on any cer-
tified organic, transitional or buffer 
zone acreage. Lists of such substances 
are contained at 7 CFR part 205. 

Projected price. A price for each crop, 
type, and practice as shown in the ac-
tuarial documents, as applicable, de-
termined in accordance with the CEPP, 
Special Provisions or the Crop Provi-
sions, as applicable. 

Protection factor (PF). The percentage 
you choose that is used to calculate 
the dollar amount of insurance per acre 
and policy protection. 

Replanted crop. The same commodity 
replanted on the same acreage as the 
first insured crop for harvest in the 
same crop year. ARPI does not have a 
replant provision, therefore, it is only 
used for first and second crop deter-
minations. 

RMA. Risk Management Agency, an 
agency within USDA. 

RMA’s Web site. A Web site hosted by 
RMA and located at http:// 
www.rma.usda.gov/ or a successor Web 
site. 

Sales closing date. The date contained 
in the actuarial documents by which 
an application must be filed and the 
last date by which you may change 
your crop insurance coverage for a crop 
year. 

Second crop. With respect to a single 
crop year, the next occurrence of plant-
ing any commodity for harvest fol-
lowing a first insured crop on the same 
acreage. The second crop may be the 
same or a different commodity as the 
first insured crop, except the term does 
not include a replanted crop. A cover 
crop, planted after a first insured crop 
and planted for the purpose of haying, 
grazing or otherwise harvesting in any 
manner or that is hayed or grazed dur-
ing the crop year, or that is otherwise 
harvested is considered to be a second 
crop. A cover crop that is covered by 
FSA’s noninsured crop disaster assist-
ance program (NAP) or receives other 
USDA benefits associated with forage 
crops will be considered as planted for 
the purpose of haying, grazing or oth-
erwise harvesting. A crop meeting the 
conditions stated herein will be consid-
ered to be a second crop regardless of 
whether or not it is insured. 

Share. Your insurable interest in the 
insured crop as an owner, operator, or 
tenant. 

Special Provisions. The part of the pol-
icy that contains specific provisions of 
insurance for each insured crop that 
may vary by geographic area, and is 
available for public inspection in your 
agent’s office and published on RMA’s 
Web site. 

State. The state shown on your ac-
cepted application. 

Subclass. A specific subgroup of class. 
Subsidy. The portion of the total pre-

mium that FCIC will pay in accordance 
with the Act. 

Subsidy factor. The percentage of the 
total premium paid by FCIC as a sub-
sidy. 

Substantial beneficial interest. An in-
terest held by any person of at least 10 
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percent in you (e.g., there are two part-
nerships that each have a 50 percent in-
terest in you and each partnership is 
made up of two individuals, each with 
a 50 percent share in the partnership. 
In this case, each individual would be 
considered to have a 25 percent interest 
in you, and both the partnerships and 
the individuals would have a substan-
tial beneficial interest in you. The 
spouses of the individuals would not be 
considered to have a substantial bene-
ficial interest unless the spouse was 
one of the individuals that made up the 
partnership. However, if each partner-
ship is made up of six individuals with 
equal interests, then each would only 
have an 8.33 percent interest in you and 
although the partnership would still 
have a substantial beneficial interest 
in you, the individuals would not for 
the purposes of reporting in section 2). 
The spouse of any individual applicant 
or individual insured will be presumed 
to have a substantial beneficial inter-
est in the applicant or insured unless 
the spouses can prove they are legally 
separated or otherwise legally separate 
under the applicable state dissolution 
of marriage laws. Any child of an indi-
vidual applicant or individual insured 
will not be considered to have a sub-
stantial beneficial interest in the ap-
plicant or insured unless the child has 
a separate legal interest in such per-
son. 

Summary of protection. Our statement 
to you specifying the insured crop, dol-
lar amount of insurance per acre, pol-
icy protection, premium and other in-
formation obtained from your accepted 
application, acreage report, and the ac-
tuarial documents. 

Sustainable farming practice. A system 
or process for producing a commodity, 
excluding organic farming practices, 
that is necessary to produce the crop 
and is generally recognized by agricul-
tural experts for the area to conserve 
or enhance natural resources and the 
environment. 

Tenant. A person who rents land from 
another person for a share of the crop 
or a share of the proceeds of the crop 
(see the definition of ‘‘share’’ above). 

Termination date. The calendar date 
contained in the Crop Provisions upon 
which your insurance ceases to be in 

effect because of nonpayment of any 
amount due us under the policy. 

Tilled. The termination of existing 
plants by plowing, disking, burning, 
application of chemicals, or by other 
means to prepare acreage for the pro-
duction of an annual crop. 

Total premium. The amount of pre-
mium before subsidy, calculated in ac-
cordance with section 7(e)(1). 

Transitional acreage. Acreage on 
which organic farming practices are 
being followed that does not yet qual-
ify to be designated as organic acreage. 

Trigger revenue. The revenue amount 
calculated in accordance with section 
12(b). 

Trigger yield. The yield amount cal-
culated in accordance with section 
12(c). 

Type. Categories of the insured crop 
consisting of unique combinations of 
commodity type, class, subclass, and 
intended use as shown on the actuarial 
documents as insurable. 

Upside harvest price protection. Cov-
erage provided automatically under 
the Area Revenue Protection plan of 
insurance. This coverage increases 
your final policy protection when the 
harvest price is greater than the pro-
jected price. This coverage is not avail-
able under either the Area Revenue 
Protection with the Harvest Price Ex-
clusion or the Area Yield Protection 
plans of insurance. 

USDA. United States Department of 
Agriculture. 

Verifiable records. Has the same mean-
ing as the term defined in 7 CFR part 
400, subpart G. 

Void. When the policy is considered 
not to have existed for a crop year. 

Volatility factor. A measure of vari-
ation of price over time found in the 
actuarial documents. 

2. Life of Policy, Cancellation, and 
Termination 

(a) This is a continuous policy and 
will remain in effect for each crop year 
following the acceptance of the origi-
nal application until canceled by you 
in accordance with the terms of the 
policy or terminated by operation of 
the terms of the policy or by us. In ac-
cordance with section 3, FCIC may 
change the coverage provided from 
year to year. 
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(b) The following information must 
be included on your application for in-
surance or your application will not be 
accepted and no coverage will be pro-
vided: 

(1) Your election of Area Revenue 
Protection, Area Revenue Protection 
with the Harvest Price Exclusion, or 
Area Yield Protection; 

(2) The crop with all type and prac-
tice combinations insured as shown on 
the actuarial documents; 

(3) Your elected coverage level; 
(4) Your elected protection factor; 
(5) Identification numbers for you as 

follows: 
(i) You must include your social se-

curity number (SSN) if you are an indi-
vidual (if you are an individual appli-
cant operating as a business, you must 
provide an employer identification 
number (EIN) and you must also pro-
vide your SSN); or 

(ii) You must include your EIN if you 
are a person other than an individual; 

(6) Identification numbers for all per-
sons who have a substantial beneficial 
interest in you: 

(i) The SSN for individuals; or 
(ii) The EIN for persons other than 

individuals and the SSNs for all indi-
viduals that comprise the person with 
the EIN if such individuals also have a 
substantial beneficial interest in you; 
and 

(7) All other information required on 
the application to insure the crop. 

(c) With respect to SSNs or EINs re-
quired on your application: 

(1) Your application will not be ac-
cepted and no insurance will be pro-
vided for the year of application if the 
application does not contain your SSN 
or EIN. If your application contains an 
incorrect SSN or EIN for you, your ap-
plication will be considered not to have 
been accepted, no insurance will be 
provided for the year of application and 
for any subsequent crop years, as appli-
cable, and such policies will be void if: 

(i) Such number is not corrected by 
you; or 

(ii) You correct the SSN or EIN but: 
(A) You cannot prove that any error 

was inadvertent (Simply stating the 
error was inadvertent is not sufficient 
to prove the error was inadvertent); or 

(B) It is determined that the incor-
rect number would have allowed you to 

obtain disproportionate benefits under 
the crop insurance program, you are 
determined to be ineligible for insur-
ance or you could avoid an obligation 
or requirement under any State or Fed-
eral law; 

(2) With respect to persons with a 
substantial beneficial interest in you: 

(i) The insurance coverage for all 
crops included on your application will 
be reduced proportionately by the per-
centage interest in you of persons with 
a substantial beneficial interest in you 
(presumed to be 50 percent for spouses 
of individuals) if the SSNs or EINs of 
such persons are included on your ap-
plication, the SSNs or EINs are cor-
rect, and the persons with a substan-
tial beneficial interest in you are ineli-
gible for insurance; 

(ii) Your policies for all crops in-
cluded on your application, and for all 
applicable crop years, will be void if 
the SSN or EIN of any person with a 
substantial beneficial interest in you is 
incorrect or is not included on your ap-
plication and: 

(A) Such number is not corrected or 
provided by you, as applicable; 

(B) You cannot prove that any error 
or omission was inadvertent (Simply 
stating the error or omission was inad-
vertent is not sufficient to prove the 
error or omission was inadvertent); or 

(C) Even after the correct SSN or 
EIN is provided by you, it is deter-
mined that the incorrect or omitted 
SSN or EIN would have allowed you to 
obtain disproportionate benefits under 
the crop insurance program, the person 
with a substantial beneficial interest 
in you is determined to be ineligible 
for insurance, or you or the person 
with a substantial beneficial interest 
in you could avoid an obligation or re-
quirement under any State or Federal 
law; or 

(iii) Except as provided in sections 
2(c)(2)(ii)(B) and (C), your policies will 
not be voided if you subsequently pro-
vide the correct SSN or EIN for persons 
with a substantial beneficial interest 
in you and the persons are eligible for 
insurance; 

(d) When any of your policies are void 
under section 2(c): 

(1) You must repay any indemnity 
that may have been paid for all appli-
cable crops and crop years; 
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(2) Even though the policies are void, 
you will still be required to pay an 
amount equal to 20 percent of the pre-
mium that you would otherwise be re-
quired to pay; and 

(3) If you previously paid premium or 
administrative fees, any amount in ex-
cess of the amount required in section 
2(d)(2) will be returned to you. 

(e) Notwithstanding any of the provi-
sions in this section, you may be sub-
ject to civil, criminal or administra-
tive sanctions if you certify to an in-
correct SSN or EIN or any other infor-
mation under this policy. 

(f) If any of the information regard-
ing persons with a substantial bene-
ficial interest in you, changes: 

(1) After the sales closing date for the 
previous crop year, you must revise 
your application by the sales closing 
date for the current crop year to re-
flect the correct information; or 

(2) Less than 30 days before the sales 
closing date for the current crop year, 
you must revise your application by 
the sales closing date for the next crop 
year; 

(3) And you fail to provide the re-
quired revisions, the provisions in sec-
tion 2(c)(2) will apply; and 

(g) If you are, or a person with a sub-
stantial beneficial interest in you is, 
not eligible to obtain an SSN or EIN, 
whichever is required, you must re-
quest an assigned number for the pur-
poses of this policy from us: 

(1) A number will be provided only if 
you can demonstrate you are, or a per-
son with a substantial beneficial inter-
est in you is, eligible to receive Federal 
benefits; 

(2) If a number cannot be provided for 
you in accordance with section 
(2)(g)(1), your application will not be 
accepted; or 

(3) If a number cannot be provided for 
any person with a substantial bene-
ficial interest in you in accordance 
with section 2(g)(1), the amount of cov-
erage for all crops on the application 
will be reduced proportionately by the 
percentage interest of such person in 
you. 

(h) After acceptance of the applica-
tion, you may not cancel this policy 
for the initial crop year unless you 
choose to insure the entire crop under 
another Federally reinsured plan of in-

surance with the same insurance pro-
vider on or before the sales closing 
date. After the first year, the policy 
will continue in force for each suc-
ceeding crop year unless canceled, 
voided or terminated as provided in 
this section. 

(i) Either you or we may cancel this 
policy after the initial crop year by 
providing written notice to the other 
on or before the cancellation date 
shown in the Crop Provisions. 

(j) Any amount due to us for any pol-
icy authorized under the Act will be 
offset from any indemnity due you for 
this or any other crop insured with us 
under the authority of the Act. 

(1) Even if your claim has not yet 
been paid, you must still pay the pre-
mium and administrative fee on or be-
fore the termination date for you to re-
main eligible for insurance. 

(2) If we offset any amount due us 
from an indemnity owed to you, the 
date of payment for the purpose of de-
termining whether you have a delin-
quent debt will be the date FCIC pub-
lishes the final county yield for the ap-
plicable crop year. 

(k) A delinquent debt for any policy 
will make you ineligible to obtain crop 
insurance authorized under the Act for 
any subsequent crop year and result in 
termination of all policies in accord-
ance with section 2(k)(2). 

(1) With respect to ineligibility: 
(i) Ineligibility for crop insurance 

will be effective on: 
(A) The date that a policy was termi-

nated in accordance with section 
2(k)(2) for the crop for which you failed 
to pay premium, an administrative fee, 
or any related interest owed, as appli-
cable; 

(B) The payment due date contained 
in any notification of indebtedness for 
overpaid indemnity and any other 
amounts due, including but not limited 
to, premium billed with a due date 
after the termination date for the crop 
year in which premium is earned, if 
you fail to pay the amount owed, in-
cluding any related interest owed, as 
applicable, by such due date; 

(C) The termination date for the crop 
year prior to the crop year in which a 
scheduled payment is due under a writ-
ten payment agreement if you fail to 
pay the amount owed by any payment 
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date in any agreement to pay the debt; 
or 

(D) The termination date the policy 
was or would have been terminated 
under section 2(k)(2)(i)(A), (B) or (C) if 
your bankruptcy petition is dismissed 
before discharge. 

(ii) If you are ineligible and a policy 
has been terminated in accordance 
with section 2(k)(2), you will not re-
ceive any indemnity, and such ineligi-
bility and termination of the policy 
may affect your eligibility for benefits 
under other USDA programs. Any in-
demnity that may be owed for the pol-
icy before it has been terminated will 
remain owed to you, but may be offset 
in accordance with section 2(j), unless 
your policy was terminated in accord-
ance with sections 2(k)(2)(i)(A), (B), 
(D), or (E). 

(2) With respect to termination: 
(i) Termination will be effective on: 
(A) For a policy with unpaid adminis-

trative fees or premiums, the termi-
nation date immediately subsequent to 
the premium billing date for the crop 
year (For policies for which the sales 
closing date is prior to the termination 
date, such policies will terminate for 
the current crop year even if insurance 
attached prior to the termination date. 
Such termination will be considered ef-
fective as of the sales closing date and 
no insurance will be considered to have 
attached for the crop year and no in-
demnity will be owed); 

(B) For a policy with other amounts 
due, including but not limited to, pre-
mium billed with a due date after the 
termination date for the crop year in 
which premium is earned, the termi-
nation date immediately following the 
date you have a delinquent debt (For 
policies for which the sales closing 
date is prior to the termination date, 
such policies will terminate for the 
current crop year even if insurance at-
tached prior to the termination date. 
Such termination will be considered ef-
fective as of the sales closing date and 
no insurance will be considered to have 
attached for the crop year and no in-
demnity will be owed); 

(C) For all other policies that are 
issued by us under the authority of the 
Act, the termination date that coin-
cides with the termination date for the 
policy with the delinquent debt, or if 

there is no coincidental termination 
date, the termination date imme-
diately following the date you become 
ineligible; 

(D) For execution of a written pay-
ment agreement and failure to make 
any scheduled payment, the termi-
nation date for the crop year prior to 
the crop year in which you failed to 
make the scheduled payment (for this 
purpose only, the crop year will start 
the day after the termination date and 
end on the next termination date, e.g., 
if the termination date is November 30 
and you fail to make a payment on No-
vember 15, 2011, your policy will termi-
nate on November 30, 2010, for the 2011 
crop year); or 

(E) For dismissal of a bankruptcy pe-
tition before discharge, the termi-
nation date the policy was or would 
have been terminated under section 
2(k)(2)(i)(A), (B), (C). 

(ii) For all policies terminated under 
section 2(k)(2)(i)(A), (B), (D), or (E), 
any indemnities paid subsequent to the 
termination date must be repaid. 

(iii) Once the policy is terminated, it 
cannot be reinstated for the current 
crop year unless the termination was 
in error. Failure to timely pay because 
of illness, bad weather, or other such 
extenuating circumstances is not 
grounds for reinstatement in the cur-
rent crop year. 

(3) To regain eligibility, you must: 
(i) Repay the delinquent debt in full; 
(ii) Execute a written payment agree-

ment and make payments in accord-
ance with the agreement (we will not 
enter into a written payment agree-
ment with you if you have previously 
failed to make a scheduled payment 
under the terms of any other payment 
agreement with us or any other insur-
ance provider); or 

(iii) File a petition to have your 
debts discharged in bankruptcy (Dis-
missal of the bankruptcy petition be-
fore discharge will terminate all poli-
cies in effect retroactive to the date 
your policy would have been termi-
nated in accordance with section 
2(k)(2)(i).) 

(4) If you are determined to be ineli-
gible under section 2(k), persons with a 
substantial beneficial interest in you 
may also be ineligible until you be-
come eligible again. 
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(l) In cases where there has been a 
death, disappearance, judicially de-
clared incompetence, or dissolution of 
any insured person: 

(1) If any married insured dies, dis-
appears, or is judicially declared in-
competent, the insured on the policy 
will automatically convert to the name 
of the spouse if: 

(i) The spouse was included on the 
policy as having a substantial bene-
ficial interest in the insured; and 

(ii) The spouse has a share of the 
crop. 

(2) The provisions in section 2(l)(3) 
will only be applicable if: 

(i) Any partner, member, share-
holder, etc., of an insured entity dies, 
disappears, or is judicially declared in-
competent, and such event automati-
cally dissolves the entity; or 

(ii) An individual whose estate is left 
to a beneficiary other than a spouse or 
left to the spouse and the criteria in 
section 2(l)(1) are not met, dies, dis-
appears, or is judicially declared in-
competent. 

(3) If the death, disappearance, or ju-
dicially declared incompetence oc-
curred: 

(i) More than 30 days before the can-
cellation date, the policy is automati-
cally canceled as of the cancellation 
date and a new application must be 
submitted; or 

(ii) Thirty days or less before the 
cancellation date, or on after the can-
cellation date, the policy will continue 
in effect through the crop year imme-
diately following the cancellation date 
and be automatically canceled as of 
the cancellation date immediately fol-
lowing the end of the insurance period 
for the crop year, unless canceled by 
the cancellation date prior to the start 
of the insurance period: 

(A) A new application for insurance 
must be submitted on or before the 
sales closing date for coverage for the 
subsequent crop year; and 

(B) Any indemnity will be paid to the 
person or persons determined to be 
beneficially entitled to the payment 
provided such person or persons comply 
with all policy provisions and timely 
pays the premium. 

(4) If any insured entity is dissolved 
for reasons other than death, dis-

appearance, or judicially declared in-
competence: 

(i) Before the cancellation date, the 
policy is automatically canceled as of 
the cancellation date and a new appli-
cation must be submitted; or 

(ii) On or after the cancellation date, 
the policy will continue in effect 
through the crop year immediately fol-
lowing the cancellation date and be 
automatically canceled as of the can-
cellation date immediately following 
the end of the insurance period for the 
crop year, unless canceled by the can-
cellation date prior to the start of the 
insurance period. 

(A) A new application for insurance 
must be submitted on or before the 
sales closing date for coverage for the 
subsequent crop year; and 

(B) Any indemnity will be paid to the 
person or persons determined to be 
beneficially entitled to the payment 
provided such person or persons comply 
with all policy provisions and timely 
pays the premium. 

(5) If section 2(k)(2) or (4) applies, a 
remaining member of the insured per-
son or the beneficiary is required to re-
port to us the death, disappearance, ju-
dicial incompetence, or other event 
that causes dissolution of the entity 
not later than the next cancellation 
date, except if section 2(k)(3)(ii) ap-
plies, notice must be provided by the 
cancellation date for the next crop 
year. 

(m) We may cancel your policy if no 
premium is earned for 3 consecutive 
years. 

(n) The cancellation and termination 
dates are contained in the Crop Provi-
sions. 

(o) Any person may sign any docu-
ment relative to crop insurance cov-
erage on behalf of any other person 
covered by such a policy, provided that 
the person has a properly executed 
power of attorney or such other legally 
sufficient document authorizing such 
person to sign. You are still responsible 
for the accuracy of all information pro-
vided on your behalf and may be sub-
ject to the consequences in section 8(g), 
and any other consequences, including 
administrative, criminal or civil sanc-
tions, if any information has been 
misreported. 
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(p) If voidance, cancellation or termi-
nation of insurance coverage occurs for 
any reason, including but not limited 
to indebtedness, suspension, debar-
ment, disqualification, cancellation by 
you or us or your policy is voided due 
to a conviction of the controlled sub-
stance provisions of the Food Security 
Act of 1985 or Title 21, a new applica-
tion must be filed for the crop. 

(1) Insurance coverage will not be 
provided if you are ineligible under the 
contract or under any Federal statute 
or regulation. 

(2) Since applications for crop insur-
ance cannot be accepted after the sales 
closing date, if you make any payment, 
or you otherwise become eligible, after 
the sales closing date, you cannot 
apply for insurance until the next crop 
year. For example, for the 2012 crop 
year, if crop A, with a termination date 
of October 31, 2012, and crop B, with a 
termination date of March 15, 2013, are 
insured and you do not pay the pre-
mium for crop A by the termination 
date, you are ineligible for crop insur-
ance as of October 31, 2012, and crop A’s 
policy is terminated as of that date. 
Crop B’s policy does not terminate 
until March 15, 2013, and an indemnity 
for the 2012 crop year may still be 
owed. You will not be eligible to apply 
for crop insurance for any crop until 
after the amounts owed are paid in full 
or you file a petition to discharge the 
debt in bankruptcy. 

3. Contract Changes 

(a) We may change the terms and 
conditions of this policy from year to 
year. 

(b) Any changes in policy provisions, 
the CEPP, amounts of insurance, ex-
pected county yields, premium rates, 
and program dates can be viewed on 
RMA’s Web site not later than the con-
tract change date contained in the 
Crop Provisions. We may only revise 
this information after the contract 
change date to correct obvious errors 
(e.g., the expected county revenue for a 
county was announced at $2,500 per 
acre instead of $250 per acre). 

(c) After the contract change date, 
all changes specified in section 3(b) will 
also be available upon request from 
your crop insurance agent. 

(d) Not later than 30 days prior to the 
cancellation date for the insured crop 
you will be provided, in accordance 
with section 20, a copy of the changes 
to the Basic Provisions, Crop Provi-
sions, CEPP, if applicable, and Special 
Provisions. 

(e) Acceptance of all the changes will 
be conclusively presumed in the ab-
sence of notice from you to change or 
cancel your insurance coverage. 

4. Insured Crop 

(a) The insured crop will be that 
shown on your accepted application 
and as specified in the Crop Provisions 
or Special Provisions, and must be 
grown on insurable acreage. 

(b) A crop which will NOT be insured 
will include, but will not be limited to, 
any crop: 

(1) That is not grown on planted acre-
age; 

(2) That is a type not generally rec-
ognized for the area; 

(3) For which the information nec-
essary for insurance (projected price, 
expected county yield, premium rate, 
etc.) is not included in the actuarial 
documents; 

(4) That is a volunteer crop; 
(5) Planted following the same crop 

on the same acreage and the first 
planting of the crop has been harvested 
in the same crop year unless specifi-
cally permitted by the Crop Provisions 
or the Special Provisions (For example, 
the second planting of grain sorghum 
would not be insurable if grain sor-
ghum had already been planted and 
harvested on the same acreage during 
the crop year); 

(6) That is planted for experimental 
purposes; or 

(7) That is used solely for wildlife 
protection or management. If the lease 
states that specific acreage must re-
main unharvested, only that acreage is 
uninsurable. If the lease specifies that 
a percentage of the crop must be left 
unharvested, your share will be re-
duced by such percentage. 

(c) Although certain policy docu-
ments may state that a specific crop, 
type, or practice is not insurable, it 
does not mean all other crops, types, or 
practices are insurable. To be insur-
able, the use of such crop, type, or 
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practice must be a good faming prac-
tice, have been widely used in the 
county, and meet all the conditions in 
the Basic Provisions, the Crop Provi-
sions, Special Provisions, and the actu-
arial documents. 

5. Insurable Acreage 

(a) Except as provided in section 5(c), 
the insurable acreage is all of the acre-
age of the insured crop for which a pre-
mium rate is provided by the actuarial 
documents, in which you have a share, 
and which is planted in the county list-
ed on your accepted application. The 
dollar amount of insurance per acre, 
amount of premium, and indemnity 
will be calculated separately for each 
crop, type, and practice shown on the 
actuarial documents. 

(1) The acreage must have been 
planted and harvested (grazing is not 
considered harvested for the purposes 
of this section) or insured (excluding 
pasture, rangeland, and forage, vegeta-
tion and rainfall insurance or any 
other specific policy listed in the Spe-
cial Provisions) in at least one of the 
three previous crop years unless: 

(i) Such acreage was not planted: 
(A) In at least two of the three pre-

vious crop years to comply with any 
other USDA program; 

(B) Due to the crop rotation, the 
acreage would not have been planted in 
the previous three years (e.g., a crop 
rotation of corn, soybeans, and alfalfa; 
and the alfalfa remained for four years 
before the acreage was planted to corn 
again); or 

(C) Because a perennial crop was on 
the acreage in at least two of the pre-
vious three crop years; 

(ii) Such acreage constitutes five per-
cent or less of the insured planted acre-
age of the crop, type and practice as 
shown on the actuarial documents in 
the county; 

(iii) Such acreage was not planted or 
harvested because it was pasture or 
rangeland and the crop to be insured is 
also pasture or rangeland; or 

(iv) The Crop Provisions or Special 
Provisions specifically allow insurance 
for such acreage. 

(b) Only the acreage planted to the 
insured crop on or before the final 
planting date, as shown in the actu-
arial documents, and reported by the 

acreage reporting date and physically 
located in the county shown on your 
accepted application will be insured. 

(c) We will not insure any acreage 
(and any uninsured acreage and pro-
duction from uninsured acreage will 
not be included for the purposes of es-
tablishing the final county yield): 

(1) Where the crop was destroyed or 
put to another use during the crop year 
for the purpose of conforming with, or 
obtaining a payment under, any other 
program administered by the USDA; 

(2) Where we determine you have 
failed to follow good farming practices 
for the insured crop; 

(3) Where the conditions under which 
the crop is planted are not generally 
recognized for the area (for example, 
where agricultural experts determine 
that planting a non-irrigated corn crop 
after a failed small grain crop on the 
same acreage in the same crop year is 
not appropriate for the area); 

(4) Of a second crop, if you elect not 
to insure such acreage when an indem-
nity for a first insured crop may be 
subject to reduction in accordance with 
the provisions of section 13 and you in-
tend to collect an indemnity payment 
that is equal to 100 percent of the in-
surable loss for the first insured crop 
acreage. This election must be made 
for all first insured crop acreage that 
may be subject to an indemnity reduc-
tion if the first insured crop is insured 
under this policy, or on a first insured 
crop unit basis if the first insured crop 
is not insured under this policy (e.g., if 
the first insured crop under this policy 
consists of 40 acres, or the first insured 
crop unit insured under another policy 
contains 40 planted acres, then no sec-
ond crop can be insured on any of the 
40 acres). In this case: 

(i) If the first insured crop is insured 
under ARPI, you must provide written 
notice to us of your election not to in-
sure acreage of a second crop by the 
acreage reporting date for the second 
crop if it is insured under ARPI, or be-
fore planting the second crop if it is in-
sured under any other policy; 

(ii) If the first insured crop is not in-
sured under ARPI, at the time the first 
insured crop acreage is released by us 
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or another insurance provider who in-
sures the first insured crop (if no acre-
age in the first insured crop unit is re-
leased, this election must be made by 
the earlier of acreage reporting date 
for the second crop or when you sign 
the claim for the first insured crop); 

(iii) If you fail to provide a notice as 
specified in section 5(c)(5)(i) or 
5(c)(5)(ii), the second crop acreage will 
be insured in accordance with applica-
ble policy provisions and you must 
repay any overpaid indemnity for the 
first insured crop; 

(iv) In the event a second crop is 
planted and insured with a different in-
surance provider, or planted and in-
sured by a different person, you must 
provide written notice to each insur-
ance provider that a second crop was 
planted on acreage on which you had a 
first insured crop; and 

(v) You must report the crop acreage 
that will not be insured on the applica-
ble acreage report; and 

(5) Of a crop planted following a sec-
ond crop or following an insured crop 
that is prevented from being planted 
after a first insured crop, unless it is a 
practice that is generally recognized by 
agricultural experts or organic agricul-
tural experts for the area to plant 
three or more crops for harvest on the 
same acreage in the same crop year, 
and additional coverage insurance pro-
vided under the authority of the Act is 
offered for the third or subsequent crop 
in the same crop year. Insurance will 
only be provided for a third or subse-
quent crop as follows: 

(i) You must provide records accept-
able to us that show: 

(A) You have produced and harvested 
the insured crop following two other 
crops harvested on the same acreage in 
the same crop year in at least two of 
the last four years in which you pro-
duced the insured crop; or 

(B) The applicable acreage has had 
three or more crops produced and har-
vested on it in the same crop year in at 
least two of the last four years in 
which the insured crop was grown on 
the acreage; and 

(ii) The amount of insurable acreage 
will not exceed 100 percent of the great-
est number of acres for which you pro-
vide the records required in section 
5(c)(5)(i). 

(d) If the Governor of a State des-
ignated within the Prairie Pothole Na-
tional Priority Area elects to make 
section 508(o) of the Act effective for 
the State, any native sod acreage 
greater than five acres located in a 
county contained within the Prairie 
Pothole National Priority Area that 
has been tilled after May 22, 2008, is not 
insurable for the first five crop years of 
planting following the date the native 
sod acreage is tilled. 

(1) If the Governor makes this elec-
tion after you have received an indem-
nity or other payment for native sod 
acreage, you will be required to repay 
the amount received and any premium 
for such acreage will be refunded to 
you. 

(2) If we determine you have tilled 
less than five acres of native sod a year 
for more than one crop year, we will 
add all the native sod acreage tilled 
after May 22, 2008, and all such acreage 
will be ineligible for insurance for the 
first five crop years of planting fol-
lowing the date the cumulative native 
sod acreage tilled exceeds five acres. 

6. Coverage, Coverage Levels, Protec-
tion Factor, and Policy Protection 

(a) For all acreage of the insured crop 
in the county, you must select the 
same plan of insurance (e.g., all Area 
Revenue Protection, all Area Revenue 
Protection with the Harvest Price Ex-
clusion, or all Area Yield Protection), 
if such plans are available on the actu-
arial documents. 

(b) You must choose a protection fac-
tor: 

(1) Unless otherwise specified in the 
Special Provisions from a range of 80 
percent to 120 percent; 

(2) As a whole percentage from 
amounts specified; and 

(3) For each crop, type, and practice 
(you may choose a different protection 
factor for each crop, type, and prac-
tice). 

(c) You may select any coverage level 
shown on the actuarial documents for 
each crop, type, and practice. 

(1) For Area Revenue Protection and 
Area Revenue Protection with the Har-
vest Price Exclusion: 

(i) CAT level of coverage is not avail-
able; and 
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(ii) With respect to additional level 
of coverage, you may select any cov-
erage level specified in the actuarial 
documents for each crop, type, and 
practice. For example: You may choose 
a 75 percent coverage level for one 
crop, type, and practice (such as corn 
irrigated practice) and a 90 percent 
coverage level for another crop, type, 
and practice (corn non-irrigated prac-
tice). 

(2) For Area Yield Protection: 
(i) CAT level of coverage is available, 

and you may select the CAT level of 
coverage for any crop, type, and prac-
tice; 

(ii) With respect to additional level 
of coverage, you may select any cov-
erage level specified in the actuarial 
documents for each crop, type, and 
practice. For example: You may choose 
a 75 percent coverage level for one 
crop, type, and practice (corn irrigated 
practice) and a 90 percent coverage 
level for another crop, type, and prac-
tice (corn non-irrigated practice); and 

(iii) You may have CAT level of cov-
erage on one type and practice shown 
on the actuarial documents for the 
crop, and additional coverage on an-
other type and practice for the same 
crop. You may also have different addi-
tional levels of coverage by type and 
practice. 

(d) You may change the plan of insur-
ance, protection factor, or coverage 
level, for the following crop year by 
giving written notice to us not later 
than the sales closing date for the in-
sured crop. 

(e) Since this is a continuous policy, 
if you do not select a new plan of insur-
ance, protection factor, and coverage 
level on or before the sales closing 
date, we will assign the same plan of 
insurance, protection factor, and cov-
erage level as the previous year. 

(f) Policy protection for ARPI plans 
of insurance is calculated as follows: 

(1) Multiply the dollar amount of in-
surance per acre for each crop, type, 
and practice by the number of acres in-
sured for such crop, type and practice; 
and 

(2) Multiply the result of paragraph 
(1) by your share. 

(g) If the projected price cannot be 
calculated for the current crop year 
under the provisions contained in the 

CEPP and you previously chose Area 
Revenue Protection or Area Revenue 
Protection with the Harvest Price Ex-
clusion: 

(1) Area Revenue Protection and 
Area Revenue Protection with the Har-
vest Price Exclusion will not be pro-
vided and you will automatically be 
covered under the Area Yield Protec-
tion plan of insurance for the current 
crop year unless you cancel your cov-
erage by the cancellation date or 
change your plan of insurance by the 
sales closing date; 

(2) Notice of availability of the pro-
jected price will be provided on RMA’s 
Web site by the date specified in the 
applicable projected price definition 
contained in the CEPP; 

(3) The projected price will be deter-
mined by FCIC and will be released by 
the date specified in the applicable pro-
jected price definition contained in the 
CEPP; and 

(4) Your coverage will automatically 
revert back to Area Revenue Protec-
tion or Area Revenue Protection with 
the Harvest Price Exclusion, whichever 
is applicable, for the next crop year 
that revenue protection is available 
unless you cancel your coverage by the 
cancellation date or change your plan 
of insurance by the sales closing date. 

7. Annual Premium and Administrative 
Fees 

(a) The administrative fee: 
(1) For CAT level of coverage will be 

an amount specified in the CAT En-
dorsement or the Special Provisions, as 
applicable; 

(2) For additional levels of coverage 
is $30, or an amount specified in the 
Special Provisions, as applicable; 

(3) Is payable to us on the premium 
billing date for the crop; 

(4) Must be paid no later than the 
time premium is due or the amount 
will be considered a delinquent debt; 

(5) If you select coverage in accord-
ance with section 6(c)(2)(iii): 

(i) Will be charged for both CAT and 
additional level of coverage if a pro-
ducer elects both for the crop in the 
county; but 

(ii) Will not be more than one addi-
tional and one CAT administrative fee 
no matter how many different coverage 
levels you choose for different type and 
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practice combinations you insure for 
the crop in the county; 

(6) Will be waived if you request it 
and: 

(i) You qualify as a limited resource 
farmer; or 

(ii) You were insured prior to the 2005 
crop year or for the 2005 crop year and 
your administrative fee was waived for 
one or more of those crop years be-
cause you qualified as a limited re-
source farmer under a policy definition 
previously in effect, and you remain 
qualified as a limited resource farmer 
under the definition that was in effect 
at the time the administrative fee was 
waived; 

(7) Will not be required if you file a 
bona fide zero acreage report on or be-
fore the acreage reporting date for the 
crop. If you falsely file a zero acreage 
report you may be subject to criminal, 
civil and administrative sanctions; and 

(8) If not paid when due, may make 
you ineligible for crop insurance and 
certain other USDA benefits. 

(b) The premium is based on the pol-
icy protection calculated in section 
6(f). 

(c) The information needed to deter-
mine the premium rate and any pre-
mium adjustment percentages that 
may apply are contained in the actu-
arial documents. 

(d) To calculate the premium and 
subsidy amounts for ARPI plans of in-
surance: 

(1) Multiply your policy protection 
from section 6(f) by the applicable pre-
mium rate and any premium adjust-
ment percentages that may apply; 

(2) Multiply the result of paragraph 
(1) by the applicable subsidy factor 
(This is the amount of premium FCIC 
will pay); 

(3) Subtract the result of paragraph 
(2) from the result of paragraph (1) to 
calculate the amount of premium you 
will pay. 

(e) The amount of premium cal-
culated in accordance with section 
7(d)(3) is earned and payable at the 
time coverage begins. You will be 
billed for such premium and applicable 
administrative fees not earlier than 
the premium billing date specified in 
the actuarial documents. 

(f) If the amount of premium cal-
culated in accordance with section 

7(d)(3) and administrative fees you are 
required to pay for any acreage exceeds 
the amount of policy protection for the 
acreage, coverage for those acres will 
not be provided (No premium or admin-
istrative fee will be due and no indem-
nity will be paid for such acreage). 

(g) Premium or administrative fees 
owed by you will be offset from an in-
demnity due you in accordance with 
section 2(j). 

8. Report of Acreage and Production 

(a) An annual acreage report must be 
submitted to us on our form for each 
insured crop (separate lines for each 
type and practice) in the county on or 
before the acreage reporting date con-
tained in the actuarial documents. 

(b) If you do not have a share in an 
insured crop in the county for the crop 
year, you must submit an acreage re-
port, on or before the acreage reporting 
date, so indicating. 

(c) Your acreage report must include 
the following information, if applica-
ble: 

(1) The amount of acreage of the crop 
in the county (insurable and not insur-
able) in which you have a share, the 
last date any acreage of the insured 
crop was planted, and the number of 
acres planted by such date (Acreage 
initially planted after the final plant-
ing date must be reported as uninsur-
able); 

(2) Your share at the time coverage 
begins; 

(3) The practice; 
(4) The type; and 
(5) The land identifier for the crop 

acreage (e.g., legal description, FSA 
farm number or common land unit 
number if provided to you by FSA, 
etc.) as required on our form. 

(d) We will not insure any acreage of 
the insured crop planted after the final 
planting date. 

(e) Regarding the ability to revise an 
acreage report you have submitted to 
us: 

(1) You cannot revise any informa-
tion pertaining to the planted acreage 
after the acreage reporting date with-
out our consent; 

(2) Consent may only be provided if 
the information on the acreage report 
is clearly transposed, or you provide 
adequate evidence that we have or 
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someone from USDA has committed an 
error regarding the information on 
your acreage report; and 

(3) The provisions in section 8(e)(1) 
and (2) also pertain to land acquired 
after the acreage reporting date, and 
we may choose to insure or not insure 
the acreage, provided the crop meets 
the requirements in section 5 and sec-
tion 8. This requirement does not apply 
to any acreage acquired through a 
transfer of coverage in accordance with 
section 17. 

(f) Except as provided in section 8(h), 
your premium and indemnity, if any, 
will be based on your insured acreage 
and share on your acreage report or 
section 8(e), if applicable. 

(g) We may elect to determine all 
premiums and indemnities based on the 
information you submit on the acreage 
report or upon the factual cir-
cumstances we determine to have ex-
isted, subject to the provisions con-
tained in section 8. 

(h) You must provide all required re-
ports and you are responsible for the 
accuracy of all information contained 
in those reports. You should verify the 
information on all such reports prior to 
submitting them to us. 

(1) Except as provided in section 
8(h)(2), if you submit information on 
any report that is different than what 
is determined to be correct and the in-
formation reported on the acreage re-
port results in: 

(i) A lower liability than the actual, 
correct liability determined, the policy 
protection will be reduced to an 
amount consistent with the informa-
tion reported on the acreage report; or 

(ii) A higher liability than the ac-
tual, correct liability determined, the 
information contained in the acreage 
report will be revised to be consistent 
with the correct information. 

(2) If your share is misreported and 
the share is: 

(i) Under-reported at the time of the 
acreage report, any claim will be deter-
mined using the share you reported; or 

(ii) Over-reported at the time of the 
acreage report, any claim will be deter-
mined using the share we determine to 
be correct. 

(i) If we discover you have incor-
rectly reported any information on the 
acreage report for any crop year, you 

may be required to provide documenta-
tion in subsequent crop years substan-
tiating your report of acreage for those 
crop years, including, but not limited 
to, an acreage measurement service at 
your own expense. If the correction of 
any misreported information would af-
fect an indemnity that was paid in a 
prior crop year, such claim will be ad-
justed and you will be required to 
repay any overpaid amounts. 

(j) You may request an acreage meas-
urement from FSA or a business that 
provides such measurement service 
prior to the acreage reporting date, 
submit documentation of such request 
and an acreage report with estimated 
acreage by the acreage reporting date, 
and if the acreage measurement shows 
the estimated acreage was incorrect, 
we will revise your acreage report to 
reflect the correct acreage: 

(1) If an acreage measurement is only 
requested for a portion of the insured 
crop, type, and practice, you must sep-
arately designate the acreage for which 
an acreage measurement has been re-
quested; 

(2) If an acreage measurement is not 
provided to us by the time the final 
county revenue or final county yield, 
as applicable, is calculated, we may: 

(i) Elect to measure the acreage, and 
finalize your claim in accordance with 
applicable policy provisions; 

(ii) Defer finalization of the claim 
until the measurement is completed 
with the understanding that if you fail 
to provide the measurement prior to 
the termination date, your claim will 
not be paid; or 

(iii) Finalize the claim in accordance 
with applicable policy provisions after 
you provide the acreage measurement 
to us; and 

(3) Premium will still be due in ac-
cordance with sections 2(k) and 7 (If 
the acreage is not measured as speci-
fied in section 8(j) and the acreage 
measurement is not provided to us at 
least 15 days prior to the premium bill-
ing date, your premium will be based 
on the estimated acreage and will be 
revised, if necessary, when the acreage 
measurement is provided); 

(4) If the acreage measurement is not 
provided by the termination date, you 
will be precluded from providing any 
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estimated acreage for all subsequent 
crop years; 

(5) If there is an irreconcilable dif-
ference between: 

(i) The acreage measured by FSA or a 
measuring service and our on-farm 
measurement, our on-farm measure-
ment will be used; or 

(ii) The acreage measured by a meas-
uring service, other than our on-farm 
measurement, and FSA, the FSA meas-
urement will be used; and 

(6) If the acreage report has been re-
vised in accordance with sections 8(g) 
and 8(j), the information on the initial 
acreage report will not be considered 
misreported for the purposes of section 
8(h). 

(k) If you do not submit an acreage 
report by the acreage reporting date, 
or if you fail to report all acreage, we 
may elect to determine the insurable 
acreage, by crop, type, practice, and 
share, or to deny liability on such acre-
age. If we deny liability for the unre-
ported acreage, no premium will be due 
on such acreage and no indemnity will 
be paid. 

(l) An annual production report must 
be submitted, unless otherwise speci-
fied in the Special Provisions, to us on 
our form for each insured crop (sepa-
rate lines for each type and practice) in 
the county by the production reporting 
date specified in the actuarial docu-
ments. 

(m) Unless otherwise authorized by 
FCIC, if you do not submit a produc-
tion report to us by the production re-
porting date specified in the actuarial 
documents, your protection factor for 
your policy in the following crop year 
will be limited to the lowest protection 
factor available. 

(n) You must certify to the accuracy 
of the information on your production 
report and if you fail to accurately re-
port your production, you will be sub-
ject to the provisions in 8(m), unless 
the information is corrected: 

(1) On or before the production re-
porting date; or 

(2) Because the incorrect information 
was the result of our error or the error 
of someone from USDA. 

(o) If you do not have records to sup-
port the information on your produc-
tion report, you will be subject to the 
provisions in 8(m). 

(p) At any time we discover you have 
misreported any material information 
on your production report, you will be 
subject to the provisions in 8(m). 

(q) If you do not submit a production 
report or you misreported your produc-
tion report and you switch to another 
plan of insurance in the following crop 
year, you will be subject to having a 
yield assigned in accordance with FCIC 
procedures. 

(r) Errors in reporting acreage, share, 
and other information required in this 
section, may be corrected by us at the 
time we become aware of such errors. 
However, the provisions regarding in-
correct information in this section will 
apply. 

9. Share Insured 

(a) Insurance will attach: 
(1) Only if the person completing the 

application has a share in the insured 
crop; and 

(2) Only to that person’s share, ex-
cept that insurance may attach to an-
other person’s share of the insured crop 
if the other person has a share of the 
crop and: 

(i) The application clearly states the 
insurance is requested for a person 
other than an individual (e.g., a part-
nership or a joint venture); or 

(ii) The application clearly states 
you as a landlord will insure your ten-
ant’s share, or you as a tenant will in-
sure your landlord’s share. If you as a 
landlord will insure your tenant’s 
share, or you as a tenant will insure 
your landlord’s share, you must pro-
vide evidence of the other party’s ap-
proval (lease, power of attorney, etc.) 
and such evidence will be retained by 
us: 

(A) You also must clearly set forth 
the percentage shares of each person on 
the acreage report; and 

(B) For each landlord or tenant, you 
must report the landlord’s or tenant’s 
SSN, EIN, or other identification num-
ber we assigned for the purposes of this 
policy, as applicable. 

(b) With respect to your share: 
(1) We will consider included in your 

share under your policy, any acreage or 
interest reported by or for: 

(i) Your spouse, unless such spouse 
can prove he/she has a separate farm-
ing operation, which includes, but is 
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not limited to, separate land (transfers 
of acreage from one spouse to another 
is not considered separate land), sepa-
rate capital, separate inputs, separate 
accounting, and separate maintenance 
of proceeds; or 

(ii) Your child who resides in your 
household or any other member of your 
household, unless such child or other 
member of the household can dem-
onstrate such person has a separate 
share in the crop (Children who do not 
reside in your household are not in-
cluded in your share); and 

(2) If it is determined that the 
spouse, child or other member of the 
household has a separate policy but 
does not have a separate farming oper-
ation or share of the crop, as applica-
ble: 

(i) The policy for the spouse or child 
or other member of the household will 
be void and the policy remaining in ef-
fect will be determined in accordance 
with section 18(c)(1) and (2); 

(ii) The acreage or share reported 
under the policy that is voided will be 
included under the remaining policy; 
and 

(iii) No premium will be due and no 
indemnity will be paid for the voided 
policy. 

(c) Acreage rented for a percentage of 
the crop, or a lease containing provi-
sions for both a minimum payment 
(such as a specified amount of cash, 
bushels, pounds, etc.) and a crop share 
will be considered a crop share lease. 

(d) Acreage rented for cash, or a lease 
containing provisions for either a min-
imum payment or a crop share (such as 
a 50/50 share or $100.00 per acre, which-
ever is greater) will be considered a 
cash lease. 

10. Insurance Period 

Unless specified otherwise in the 
Crop Provisions, coverage begins at the 
later of: 

(a) The date we accept your applica-
tion (For the purposes of this para-
graph, the date of acceptance is the 
date that you submit a properly exe-
cuted application in accordance with 
section 2); or 

(b) The date the insured crop is 
planted. 

11. Causes of Loss 

(a) ARPI provides protection against 
loss of revenue or against loss of yield 
in a county resulting from natural 
causes of loss that cause the final 
county yield or the final county rev-
enue to be less than the trigger yield or 
the trigger revenue. 

(b) Failure to follow good farming 
practices, or planting or producing a 
crop using a practice that has not been 
widely recognized as used to establish 
the expected county yield, is not an in-
surable cause of loss under ARPI. 

12. Triggers, Final Policy Protection, 
Payment Factor, and Indemnity Cal-
culations 

(a) Individual farm revenues and 
yields are not considered when calcu-
lating losses under ARPI. It is possible 
that your individual farm may experi-
ence reduced revenue or reduced yield 
and you do not receive an indemnity 
under ARPI. 

(b) To calculate the trigger revenue: 
(1) For Area Revenue Protection, 

multiply the expected county yield by 
the greater of the projected or harvest 
price and by the coverage level. 

(2) For Area Revenue Protection with 
the Harvest Price Exclusion, multiply 
the expected county yield by the pro-
jected price and by the coverage level. 

(c) To calculate the Trigger Yield for 
Area Yield Protection, multiply the ex-
pected county yield by the coverage 
level. 

(d) If the harvest price cannot be cal-
culated for the current crop year under 
the provisions contained in the CEPP: 

(1) Revenue protection will continue 
to be available; and 

(2) The harvest price will be deter-
mined and announced by FCIC. 

(e) The final policy protection for: 
(1) Area Revenue Protection is cal-

culated by: 
(i) Multiplying the expected county 

yield by the greater of the harvest 
price or the projected price; 

(ii) Multiplying the result of subpara-
graph (i) by your protection factor; and 

(iii) Multiplying the result of sub-
paragraph (ii) by your acres and by 
your share. 

(2) Area Revenue Protection with the 
Harvest Price Exclusion and Area Yield 
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Protection are equal to the policy pro-
tection and are calculated by: 

(i) Multiplying the expected county 
yield by the projected price; 

(ii) Multiplying the result of subpara-
graph (i) by your protection factor; and 

(iii) Multiplying the result of sub-
paragraph (ii) by your acres and by 
your share. 

(f) An indemnity is due for: 
(1) Area Revenue Protection and 

Area Revenue Protection with the Har-
vest Price Exclusion if the final county 
revenue is less than the trigger rev-
enue. 

(2) Area Yield Protection if the final 
county yield is less than the trigger 
yield. 

(g) The payment factor is calculated 
for: 

(1) Area Revenue Protection by: 
(i) Subtracting the final county rev-

enue from the trigger revenue to deter-
mine the amount of loss; 

(ii) Multiplying the expected county 
yield by the greater of the projected or 
harvest price and by the loss limit fac-
tor; 

(iii) Subtracting the result of sub-
paragraph (ii) from the trigger revenue; 
and 

(iv) Dividing the result of subpara-
graph (i) by the result of subparagraph 
(iii) to obtain the payment factor. 

(2) Area Revenue Protection with the 
Harvest Price Exclusion by: 

(i) Subtracting the final county rev-
enue from the trigger revenue to deter-
mine the amount of loss; 

(ii) Multiplying the expected county 
yield by the projected price and by the 
loss limit factor; 

(iii) Subtracting the result of sub-
paragraph (ii) from the trigger revenue; 
and 

(iv) Dividing the result of subpara-
graph (i) by the result of subparagraph 
(iii) to obtain the payment factor. 

(3) Area Yield Protection by: 
(i) Subtracting the final county yield 

from the trigger yield to determine the 
amount of loss; 

(ii) Multiplying the expected county 
yield by the loss limit factor; 

(iii) Subtracting the result of sub-
paragraph (ii) from the trigger yield; 
and 

(iv) Dividing the result of subpara-
graph (i) by the result of subparagraph 
(iii) to obtain the payment factor. 

(h) Indemnities for all three ARPI 
plans of insurance are calculated by 
multiplying the final policy protection 
by the payment factor. 

(i) Indemnities for all three ARPI 
plans of insurance are calculated fol-
lowing release of the final county yield 
and harvest price as specified in the 
Crop Provisions. 

13. Indemnity and Premium 
Limitations 

(a) With respect to acreage where you 
are due an indemnity for your first in-
sured crop in the crop year, except in 
the case of double cropping described 
in section 13(c): 

(1) You may elect to not plant or to 
plant and not insure a second crop on 
the same acreage for harvest in the 
same crop year and collect an indem-
nity payment that is equal to 100 per-
cent of the insurable loss for the first 
insured crop; or 

(2) You may elect to plant and insure 
a second crop on the same acreage for 
harvest in the same crop year (you will 
pay the full premium and if there is an 
insurable loss to the second crop, re-
ceive the full amount of indemnity 
that may be due for the second crop, 
regardless of whether there is a subse-
quent crop planted on the same acre-
age) and: 

(i) Collect an indemnity payment 
that is 35 percent of the insurable loss 
for the first insured crop; 

(ii) Be responsible for a premium that 
is 35 percent of the premium that you 
would otherwise owe for the first in-
sured crop; and 

(iii) If the second crop does not suffer 
an insurable loss: 

(A) Collect an indemnity payment for 
the other 65 percent of insurable loss 
that was not previously paid under sec-
tion 13(a)(2)(i); and 

(B) Be responsible for the remainder 
of the premium for the first insured 
crop that you did not pay under section 
13(a)(2)(ii). 

(b) In lieu of the priority contained 
in the Agreement to Insure section, 
which states that the Crop Provisions 
have priority over the Basic Provi-
sions, the reduction in the amount of 

VerDate Mar 15 2010 01:21 Mar 20, 2014 Jkt 232017 PO 00000 Frm 00110 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8010 C:\SGML_OUT\232017.XXX 232017sr
ob

in
so

n 
on

 D
S

K
B

30
7Y

Q
1P

R
O

D
 w

ith
 C

F
R



101 

Federal Crop Insurance Corporation, USDA § 407.9 

indemnity and premium specified in 
section 13(a) of these Basic Provisions, 
as applicable, will apply to any pre-
mium owed or indemnity paid in ac-
cordance with the Crop Provisions, and 
any applicable endorsement. This will 
apply: 

(1) Even if another person plants the 
second crop on any acreage where the 
first insured crop was planted; or 

(2) If you fail to provide any records 
we require to determine whether an in-
surable loss occurred for the second 
crop. 

(c) You may receive a full indemnity 
for a first insured crop when a second 
crop is planted on the same acreage in 
the same crop year, regardless of 
whether or not the second crop is in-
sured or sustains an insurable loss, if 
each of the following conditions are 
met: 

(1) It is a practice that is generally 
recognized by agricultural experts or 
organic agricultural experts for the 
area to plant two or more crops for 
harvest in the same crop year; 

(2) The second or more crops are cus-
tomarily planted after the first insured 
crop for harvest on the same acreage in 
the same crop year in the area; 

(3) Additional coverage insurance of-
fered under the authority of the Act is 
available in the county on the two or 
more crops that are double cropped; 
and 

(4) You provide records acceptable to 
us of acreage and production that show 
you have double cropped acreage in at 
least two of the last four crop years in 
which the first insured crop was plant-
ed, or that show the applicable acreage 
was double cropped in at least two of 
the last four crop years in which the 
first insured crop was grown on it. 

(d) The receipt of a full indemnity on 
both crops that are double cropped is 
limited to the number of acres for 
which you can demonstrate you have 
double cropped or that have been his-
torically double cropped as specified in 
section 13(c). 

(1) If the records you provided are 
from acreage you double cropped in at 
least two of the last four crop years, 
you may apply your history of double 
cropping to any acreage of the insured 
crop in the county (e.g., if you have 
double cropped 100 acres of wheat and 

soybeans in the county and you acquire 
an additional 100 acres in the county, 
you can apply that history of double 
cropped acreage to any of the 200 acres 
in the county as long as it does not ex-
ceed 100 acres); or 

(2) If the records you provided are 
from acreage that another producer 
double cropped in at least two of the 
last four crop years, you may only use 
the history of double cropping for the 
same physical acres from which double 
cropping records were provided (e.g., if 
a neighbor has double cropped 100 acres 
of wheat and soybeans in the county 
and you acquire your neighbor’s 100 
double cropped acres and an additional 
100 acres in the county, you can only 
apply your neighbor’s history of double 
cropped acreage to the same 100 acres 
that your neighbor double cropped). 

(e) If any Federal or State agency re-
quires destruction of any insured crop 
or crop production, as applicable, be-
cause it contains levels of a substance, 
or has a condition, that is injurious to 
human or animal health in excess of 
the maximum amounts allowed by the 
Food and Drug Administration, other 
public health organizations of the 
United States or an agency of the ap-
plicable State, you must destroy the 
insured crop or crop production, as ap-
plicable, and certify that such insured 
crop or crop production has been de-
stroyed prior to receiving an indemnity 
payment. Failure to destroy the in-
sured crop or crop production, as appli-
cable, will result in you having to 
repay any indemnity paid and you may 
be subject to administrative sanctions 
in accordance with section 515(h) of the 
Act and 7 CFR part 400, subpart R, and 
any applicable civil or criminal sanc-
tions. 

14. Organic Farming Practices 

(a) Insurance will be provided for a 
crop grown using an organic farming 
practice for only those acres of the 
crop that meet the requirements for an 
organic crop on the acreage reporting 
date. 

(b) If an organic type or practice is 
shown on the actuarial documents, the 
projected price, dollar amount of insur-
ance, policy protection, premium rate, 
etc., for such organic crop, type and 
practice will be used unless otherwise 
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specified in the actuarial documents. If 
an organic type or practice is not 
shown on the actuarial documents, the 
projected price, dollar amount of insur-
ance, policy protection, premium rate, 
etc., for the non-organic crop, type and 
practice will be used. 

(c) If insurance is provided for an or-
ganic farming practice as specified in 
section 14(a) and (b), only the following 
acreage will be insured under such 
practice: 

(1) Certified organic acreage; 
(2) Transitional acreage being con-

verted to certified organic acreage in 
accordance with an organic plan; and 

(3) Buffer zone acreage. 
(d) On the date you report your acre-

age, you must have: 
(1) For certified organic acreage, a 

written certification in effect from a 
certifying agent indicating the name of 
the entity certified, effective date of 
certification, certificate number, types 
of commodities certified, and name and 
address of the certifying agent (A cer-
tificate issued to a tenant may be used 
to qualify a landlord or other similar 
arrangement); 

(2) For transitional acreage, a certifi-
cate as described in section 14(d)(1), or 
written documentation from a certi-
fying agent indicating an organic plan 
is in effect for the acreage; and 

(3) Records from the certifying agent 
showing the specific location of each 
field of certified organic, transitional, 
buffer zone, and acreage not main-
tained under organic management. 

15. Yields 

(a) The data source used for the coun-
ty yields will be based on the best 
available data and will be specified in 
the actuarial documents. 

(b) Except as otherwise provided in 
this section, the data source used to es-
tablish the expected county yield will 
be the data source used to establish the 
final county yield. 

(c) If the data source used to estab-
lish the expected county yield is not 
able to provide credible data to estab-
lish the final county yield because the 
data is no longer available, credible, or 
reflect changes that may have occurred 
after the yield was established; 

(1) FCIC will determine the final 
county yield based on the most accu-

rate data available from subsection (g), 
as determined by FCIC; or 

(2) To the extent that practices used 
during the crop year change from those 
upon which the expected county yield 
is based, the final county yield may be 
adjusted to reflect the yield that would 
have resulted but for the change in 
practice. For example, if the county is 
traditionally 90 percent irrigated and 
10 percent non-irrigated, but this year 
the county is now 50 percent irrigated 
and 50 percent non-irrigated, the final 
county yield will be adjusted to an 
amount as if the county had 90 percent 
irrigated acreage. 

(d) If the final county yield is estab-
lished from a data source other than 
that used to establish the expected 
county yield, FCIC will provide notice 
of the data source and the reason for 
the change at the time the final county 
yield is published. 

(e) If yields are based on NASS data, 
the final county yield will be the most 
current NASS yield at the time FCIC 
determines the yield in accordance 
with the payment dates section of the 
applicable Crop Provisions. 

(f) The final county yield determined 
by FCIC is considered final for the pur-
poses of establishing whether an in-
demnity is due and will not be revised 
for any reason. 

(g) Yields used under this insurance 
program for a crop, may be based on: 

(1) Data collected by NASS, if elected 
by FCIC, regardless of whether such 
data is published or unpublished; or 

(2) Crop insurance data, other USDA 
data, or other data sources, if elected 
by FCIC. 

16. Assignment of Indemnity 

(a) You may assign your right to an 
indemnity for the crop year only to 
creditors or other persons to whom you 
have a financial debt or other pecu-
niary obligation. You may be required 
to provide proof of the debt or other pe-
cuniary obligation before we will ac-
cept the assignment of indemnity. 

(b) All assignments must be on our 
form and must be provided to us. Each 
assignment form may contain more 
than one creditor or other person to 
whom you have a financial debt or 
other pecuniary obligation. 
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(c) Unless you have provided us with 
a properly executed assignment of in-
demnity, we will not make any pay-
ment to a lienholder or other person to 
whom you have a financial debt or 
other pecuniary obligation even if you 
may have a lien or other assignment 
recorded elsewhere. Under no cir-
cumstances will we be liable: 

(1) To any lienholder or other person 
to whom you have a financial debt or 
other pecuniary obligation where you 
have failed to include such lienholder 
or person on a properly executed as-
signment of indemnity provided to us; 
or 

(2) To pay to all lienholders or other 
persons to whom you have a financial 
debt or other pecuniary obligation any 
amount greater than the total amount 
of indemnity owed under the policy. 

(d) If we have received the properly 
executed assignment of indemnity 
form: 

(1) Only one payment will be issued 
jointly in the names of all assignees 
and you; and 

(2) Any assignee will have the right 
to submit all notices and forms as re-
quired by the policy. 

17. Transfer of Coverage and Right to 
Indemnity 

If you transfer any part of your share 
during the crop year, you may transfer 
your coverage rights, if the transferee 
is eligible for crop insurance. 

(a) We will not be liable for any more 
than the liability determined in ac-
cordance with your policy that existed 
before the transfer occurred. 

(b) The transfer of coverage rights 
must be on our form and will not be ef-
fective until approved by us in writing. 

(c) Both you and the transferee are 
jointly and severally liable for the pay-
ment of the premium and administra-
tive fees. 

(d) The transferee has all rights and 
responsibilities under this policy con-
sistent with the transferee’s interest. 

18. Other Insurance 

(a) Nothing in this section prevents 
you from obtaining other insurance not 
authorized under the Act. However, un-
less specifically required by policy pro-
visions, you must not obtain any other 

crop insurance authorized under the 
Act on your share of the insured crop. 

(b) If you cannot demonstrate that 
you did not intend to have more than 
one policy in effect, you may be subject 
to the consequences authorized under 
this policy, the Act, or any other appli-
cable statute. 

(c) If you can demonstrate that you 
did not intend to have more than one 
policy in effect (For example, an appli-
cation to transfer your policy or writ-
ten notification to an insurance pro-
vider that states you want to purchase, 
or transfer, insurance and you want 
any other policies for the crop canceled 
would demonstrate you did not intend 
to have duplicate policies) and: 

(1) One is an additional coverage pol-
icy and the other is a CAT policy: 

(i) The additional coverage policy 
will apply if both policies are with the 
same insurance provider or, if not, both 
insurance providers agree; or 

(ii) The policy with the earliest date 
of application will be in force if both 
insurance providers do not agree; or 

(2) Both are additional coverage poli-
cies or both are CAT policies, the pol-
icy with the earliest date of applica-
tion will be in force and the other pol-
icy will be void, unless both policies 
are with: 

(i) The same insurance provider and 
the insurance provider agrees other-
wise; or 

(ii) Different insurance providers and 
both insurance providers agree other-
wise. 

19. Crops as Payment 

You must not abandon any crop to 
us. We will not accept any crop as com-
pensation for payments due us. 

20. Notices 

(a) All notices required to be given by 
you must be in writing and received by 
your crop insurance agent within the 
designated time unless otherwise pro-
vided by the notice requirement. 

(1) Notices required to be given im-
mediately may be by telephone or in 
person and confirmed in writing. 

(2) The time the notice is provided 
will be determined by the time of our 
receipt of the written notice. 

(3) If the date by which you are re-
quired to submit a report or notice 
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falls on Saturday, Sunday, or a Federal 
holiday, or if your agent’s office is, for 
any reason, not open for business on 
the date you are required to submit 
such notice or report, such notice or 
report must be submitted on the next 
business day. 

(b) All policy provisions, notices, and 
communications required to be sent by 
us to you will be: 

(1) Provided by electronic means, un-
less: 

(i) We do not have the ability to 
transmit such information to you by 
electronic means; or 

(ii) You elect to receive a paper copy 
of such information; 

(2) Sent to the location specified in 
your records with your crop insurance 
agent; and 

(3) Will be conclusively presumed to 
have been received by you. 

21. Access to Insured Crop and Records, 
and Record Retention 

(a) We, and any employee of USDA 
authorized to investigate or review any 
matter relating to crop insurance (au-
thorized employee of USDA), have the 
right to examine the insured crop and 
all records related to the insured crop 
and this policy, and any mediation, ar-
bitration or litigation involving the in-
sured crop as often as reasonably re-
quired during the record retention pe-
riod. 

(b) You must retain, and provide 
upon our request, or the request of any 
authorized employee of USDA, com-
plete records pertaining to the plant-
ing, acres, share, replanting, inputs, 
production, harvesting and disposition 
of the insured crop for a period of three 
years after the end of the crop year or 
three years after the date of final pay-
ment of indemnity, whichever is later. 
This requirement also applies to all 
such records for acreage that is not in-
sured. 

(c) We, or any authorized employee of 
USDA, may extend the record reten-
tion period beyond three years by noti-
fying you of such extension in writing. 

(d) By signing the application for in-
surance authorized under the Act or by 
continuing insurance for which you 
have previously applied, you authorize 
us or USDA, or any person acting for 
us or USDA authorized to investigate 

or review any matter relating to crop 
insurance, to obtain records relating to 
the planting, acres, share, replanting, 
inputs, production, harvesting, and dis-
position of the insured crop from any 
person who may have custody of such 
records, including but not limited to, 
FSA offices, banks, warehouses, gins, 
cooperatives, marketing associations, 
and accountants. You must assist in 
obtaining all records we or any author-
ized employee of USDA request from 
third parties. 

(e) Failure to provide access to the 
insured crop or the farm, authorize ac-
cess to the records maintained by third 
parties, or assist in obtaining all such 
records will result in a determination 
that no indemnity is due for the crop 
year in which such failure occurred. 

[FCIC Policies] 

22. Amounts Due Us 

(a) Any amount illegally or erro-
neously paid to you or that is owed to 
us but is delinquent may be recovered 
by us through offset by deducting it 
from any loan or payment due you 
under any Act of Congress or program 
administered by any United States 
Government Agency, or by other col-
lection action. 

(b) Interest will accrue at the rate of 
1.25 percent simple interest per cal-
endar month, or any part thereof, on 
any unpaid premium amount or admin-
istrative fee due us. With respect to 
any premiums or administrative fees 
owed, interest will start to accrue on 
the first day of the month following 
the premium billing date specified in 
the actuarial documents, provided a 
minimum of 30 days have passed from 
the premium billing date. 

(c) For the purpose of any other 
amounts due us, such as repayment of 
indemnities found not to have been 
earned: 

(1) Interest will start on the date 
that notice is issued to you for the col-
lection of the unearned amount; 

(2) Amounts found due under this 
paragraph will not be charged interest 
if payment is made within 30 days of 
issuance of the notice by us; 

(3) The amount will be considered de-
linquent if not paid within 30 days of 
the date the notice is issued by us; 
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(4) Penalties and interest will be 
charged in accordance with 31 U.S.C. 
3717 and 4 CFR part 102; and 

(5) The penalty for accounts more 
than 90 days delinquent is an addi-
tional 6 percent per annum. 

(d) Interest on any amount due us 
found to have been received by you be-
cause of fraud, misrepresentation or 
presentation by you of a false claim 
will start on the date you received the 
amount with the additional 6 percent 
penalty beginning on the 31st day after 
the notice of amount due is issued to 
you. This interest is in addition to any 
other amount found to be due under 
any other federal criminal or civil stat-
ute. 

(e) If we determine that it is nec-
essary to contract with a collection 
agency, refer the debt to government 
collection centers, the Department of 
Treasury Offset Program, or to employ 
an attorney to assist in collection, you 
agree to pay all the expenses of collec-
tion. 

(f) All amounts paid will be applied 
first to expenses of collection if any, 
second to the reduction of any pen-
alties which may have been assessed, 
then to reduction of accrued interest, 
and finally to reduction of the prin-
cipal balance. 
[Reinsured policies] 

22. Amounts Due Us 

(a) Interest will accrue at the rate of 
1.25 percent simple interest per cal-
endar month, or any portion thereof, 
on any unpaid amount owed to us or on 
any unpaid administrative fees owed to 
FCIC. 

(1) For the purpose of premium 
amounts owed to us or administrative 
fees owed to FCIC, interest will start 
to accrue on the first day of the month 
following the premium billing date 
specified in the actuarial documents, 
provided a minimum of 30 days have 
passed from the premium billing date. 

(2) We will collect any unpaid 
amounts owed to us and any interest 
owed thereon and, prior to the termi-
nation date, we will collect any admin-
istrative fees and interest owed there-
on to FCIC. After the termination date, 
FCIC will collect any unpaid adminis-
trative fees and any interest owed 
thereon for any CAT policy and we will 

collect any unpaid administrative fees 
and any interest owed thereon for addi-
tional coverage policies. 

(b) For the purpose of any other 
amounts due us, such as repayment of 
indemnities found not to have been 
earned, interest will start to accrue on 
the date that notice is issued to you for 
the collection of the unearned amount. 

(1) Amounts found due under this 
paragraph will not be charged interest 
if payment is made within 30 days of 
issuance of the notice by us. 

(2) The amount will be considered de-
linquent if not paid within 30 days of 
the date the notice is issued by us. 

(c) All amounts paid will be applied 
first to expenses of collection (see sub-
section (d) of this section), if any, sec-
ond to the reduction of accrued inter-
est, and then to the reduction of the 
principal balance. 

(d) If we determine that it is nec-
essary to contract with a collection 
agency or to employ an attorney to as-
sist in collection, you agree to pay all 
of the expenses of collection. 

(e) The portion of the amounts owed 
by you for a policy authorized under 
the Act that are owed to FCIC may be 
collected in part through administra-
tive offset from payments you receive 
from United States government agen-
cies in accordance with 31 U.S.C. chap-
ter 37. Such amounts include all ad-
ministrative fees, and the share of the 
overpaid indemnities and premiums re-
tained by FCIC plus any interest owed 
thereon. 
[FCIC Policies] 

23. Appeal, Reconsideration, and 
Administrative and Judicial Review 

(a) All determinations required by 
the policy will be made by us. All ex-
pected county yields and final county 
yields are calculated by us in accord-
ance with section 15. However, calcula-
tions of expected county yields and 
final county yields are matters of gen-
eral applicability. 

(1) Any matter of general applica-
bility is not subject to appeal under 7 
CFR part 400, subpart J or 7 CFR part 
11. 

(2) Your only remedy is judicial re-
view but if you want to seek judicial 
review of any determination by us that 
is a matter of general applicability, 
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you must request a determination of 
non-appealability from the Director of 
the National Appeals Division in ac-
cordance with 7 CFR 11.6 before seek-
ing judicial review. 

(3) The timeframe to request a deter-
mination of non-appealability from the 
Director of the National Appeals Divi-
sion is not later than 30 days after the 
date the yields are published on the 
RMA Web site. 

(b) If you disagree with our deter-
minations: 

(1) Except for determinations speci-
fied in section 23(b)(2), obtain an ad-
ministrative review in accordance with 
7 CFR part 400, subpart J or appeal in 
accordance with 7 CFR part 11; or 

(2) For determinations regarding 
whether you have used good farming 
practices, request reconsideration in 
accordance with the reconsideration 
process established for this purpose and 
published at 7 CFR part 400, subpart J. 

(c) If you fail to exhaust your admin-
istrative remedies under 7 CFR part 11 
or the reconsideration process for de-
terminations of good farming practices 
described in section 23(b)(2), as applica-
ble, you will not be able to resolve the 
dispute through judicial review. 

(d) If reconsideration for good farm-
ing practices under 7 CFR part 400, sub-
part J or appeal under 7 CFR part 11 
has been initiated within the time 
frames specified in those sections and 
judicial review is sought, any suit 
against us must be: 

(1) Filed not later than one year after 
the date of the decision rendered in the 
reconsideration process for good farm-
ing practices or administrative review 
process under 7 CFR part 11; and 

(2) Brought in the United States dis-
trict court for the district in which the 
insured farm involved in the decision is 
located. 

(e) You may only recover contractual 
damages from us. Under no cir-
cumstances can you recover any attor-
ney fees or other expenses, or any puni-
tive, compensatory or any other dam-
ages from us in administrative review, 
appeal or litigation. 

[Reinsured policies] 

23. Mediation, Arbitration, Appeal, Re-
consideration, and Administrative 
and Judicial Review 

(a) All expected county yields and 
final county yields are calculated by 
FCIC in accordance with section 15. 
However, calculations of expected 
county yields and final county yields 
are matters of general applicability. 

(1) Any matter of general applica-
bility is not subject to appeal under 7 
CFR part 400, subpart J or 7 CFR part 
11. 

(2) Your only remedy is judicial re-
view but if you want to seek judicial 
review of any FCIC determination that 
is a matter of general applicability, 
you must request a determination of 
non-appealability from the Director of 
the National Appeals Division in ac-
cordance with 7 CFR 11.6 before seek-
ing judicial review. 

(3) The timeframe to request a deter-
mination of non-appealability from the 
Director of the National Appeals Divi-
sion is not later than 30 days after the 
date the yields are published on RMA’s 
Web site. 

(b) With respect to good farming 
practices: 

(1) We will make preliminary deci-
sions regarding what constitutes a 
good farming practice. 

(2) If you disagree with our decision 
of what constitutes a good farming 
practice, you must request a deter-
mination from FCIC of what con-
stitutes a good farming practice. 

(3) If you do not agree with any de-
termination made by FCIC regarding 
what constitutes a good farming prac-
tice: 

(i) You may request reconsideration 
by FCIC of this determination in ac-
cordance with the reconsideration 
process established for this purpose and 
published at 7 CFR part 400, subpart J; 
or 

(ii) You may file suit against FCIC as 
follows: 

(A) You are not required to request 
reconsideration from FCIC before filing 
suit; 

(B) Any suit must be brought against 
FCIC in the United States district 
court for the district in which the in-
sured acreage is located; and 

(C) Suit must be filed against FCIC 
not later than one year after the date: 
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(1) Of the determination made by 
FCIC regarding what constitutes a 
good farming practice; or 

(2) Reconsideration is completed, if 
reconsideration was requested under 
section 23(b)(2)(i). 

(c) If you elect to bring suit against 
FCIC after seeking a Director’s Review 
in accordance with section 23(a), such 
suit must be filed against FCIC in the 
United States district court for the dis-
trict in which the insured acreage is lo-
cated not later than one year after the 
date of the decision rendered by the Di-
rector. Under no circumstances can 
you recover any punitive, compen-
satory or any other damages from 
FCIC. 

(d) With respect to any other deter-
mination under this policy: 

(1) If you and we fail to agree on any 
determination not covered by sections 
23(a) and (c), the disagreement may be 
resolved through mediation. To resolve 
any dispute through mediation, you 
and we must both: 

(i) Agree to mediate the dispute; 
(ii) Agree on a mediator; and 
(iii) Be present or have a designated 

representative who has authority to 
settle the case present, at the medi-
ation. 

(2) If resolution cannot be reached 
through mediation, or you and we do 
not agree to mediation, the disagree-
ment must be resolved through arbitra-
tion in accordance with the rules of the 
American Arbitration Association 
(AAA), unless otherwise stated in this 
subsection or rules are established by 
FCIC for this purpose. Any mediator or 
arbitrator with a familial, financial or 
other business relationship to you or 
us, or our agent or loss adjuster, is dis-
qualified from hearing the dispute. 

(3) If the dispute in any way involves 
a policy or procedure interpretation, 
regarding whether a specific policy 
provision or procedure is applicable to 
the situation, how it is applicable, or 
the meaning of any policy provision or 
procedure, either you or we must ob-
tain an interpretation from FCIC in ac-
cordance with 7 CFR part 400, subpart 
X or such other procedures as estab-
lished by FCIC. 

(i) Any interpretation by FCIC will 
be binding in any mediation or arbitra-
tion. 

(ii) Failure to obtain any required in-
terpretation from FCIC will result in 
the nullification of any agreement or 
award. 

(iii) An interpretation by FCIC of a 
policy provision is considered a deter-
mination that is a matter of general 
applicability. However, before such in-
terpretation may be challenged in the 
courts, you must request a determina-
tion of non-appealability from the Di-
rector of the National Appeals Division 
not later than 30 days after the date 
the interpretation was published on 
RMA’s Web site. 

(4) Unless the dispute is resolved 
through mediation, the arbitrator 
must provide to you and us a written 
statement describing the issues in dis-
pute, the factual findings, the deter-
minations and the amount and basis 
for any award and breakdown by claim 
for any award. 

(i) The statement must also include 
any amounts awarded for interest. 

(ii) Failure of the arbitrator to pro-
vide such written statement will result 
in the nullification of all determina-
tions of the arbitrator. 

(iii) All agreements reached through 
settlement, including those resulting 
from mediation, must be in writing and 
contain at a minimum a statement of 
the issues in dispute and the amount of 
the settlement. 

(5) Regardless of whether mediation 
is elected: 

(i) The initiation of arbitration pro-
ceedings must occur within one year of 
the date we denied your claim or ren-
dered the determination with which 
you disagree, whichever is later; 

(ii) If you fail to initiate arbitration 
in accordance with section 23(d)(5)(i) 
and complete the process, you will not 
be able to resolve the dispute through 
judicial review; 

(iii) If arbitration has been initiated 
in accordance with section 23(d)(5)(i) 
and completed, and judicial review is 
sought, suit must be filed not later 
than one year after the date the arbi-
tration decision was rendered; and 

(iv) In any suit, if the dispute in any 
way involves a policy or procedure in-
terpretation, regarding whether a spe-
cific policy provision or procedure is 
applicable to the situation, how it is 
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applicable, or the meaning of any pol-
icy provision or procedure, an interpre-
tation must be obtained from FCIC in 
accordance with 7 CFR part 400, sub-
part X or such other procedures as es-
tablished by FCIC. Such interpretation 
will be binding on all parties. 

(6) Any decision rendered in arbitra-
tion is binding on you and us unless ju-
dicial review is sought in accordance 
with section 23(d)(5)(iii). Notwith-
standing any provision in the rules of 
the AAA, you and we have the right to 
judicial review of any decision ren-
dered in arbitration. 

(e) In any mediation, arbitration, ap-
peal, administrative review, reconsid-
eration or judicial process, the terms of 
this policy, the Act, and the regula-
tions published at 7 CFR chapter IV, 
including the provisions of 7 CFR part 
400, subpart P, are binding. Conflicts 
between this policy and any state or 
local laws will be resolved in accord-
ance with section 27. If there are con-
flicts between any rules of the AAA 
and the provisions of your policy, the 
provisions of your policy will control. 

(f) Except as provided in section 
23(g), no award or settlement in medi-
ation, arbitration, appeal, administra-
tive review or reconsideration process 
or judicial review can exceed the 
amount of liability established or 
which should have been established 
under the policy, except for interest 
awarded in accordance with section 24. 

(g) In a judicial review only, you may 
recover attorney fees or other ex-
penses, or any punitive, compensatory 
or any other damages from us only if 
you obtain a determination from FCIC 
that we, our agent or loss adjuster 
failed to comply with the terms of this 
policy or procedures issued by FCIC 
and such failure resulted in you receiv-
ing a payment in an amount that is 
less than the amount to which you 
were entitled. Requests for such a de-
termination should be addressed to the 
following: USDA/RMA/Deputy Admin-
istrator for Compliance/Stop 0806, 1400 
Independence Avenue, SW., Wash-
ington, DC 20250-0806. 

24. Interest Limitations 

We will pay simple interest computed 
on the net indemnity ultimately found 
to be due by us or by a final judgment 

of a court of competent jurisdiction, 
from and including the 61st day after 
the final county yield or final county 
revenue release date as specified in the 
applicable Crop Provision. 

(a) Interest will be paid only if the 
reason for our failure to timely pay is 
NOT due to your failure to provide in-
formation or other material necessary 
for the computation or payment of the 
indemnity. 

(b) The interest rate will be that es-
tablished by the Secretary of the 
Treasury under section 12 of the Con-
tract Disputes Act of 1978 (41 U.S.C. 
611) and published in the FEDERAL REG-
ISTER semiannually on or about Janu-
ary 1 and July 1 of each year, and may 
vary with each publication. 

25. Descriptive Headings 

The descriptive headings of the var-
ious policy provisions are formulated 
for convenience only and are not in-
tended to affect the construction or 
meaning of any of the policy provi-
sions. 

26. Conformity to Food Security Act 

Although your violation of a number 
of federal statutes, including the Act, 
may cause cancellation, termination, 
or voidance of your insurance contract, 
you should be specifically aware that 
your policy will be canceled if you are 
determined to be ineligible to receive 
benefits under the Act due to violation 
of the controlled substance provisions 
(title XVII) of the Food Security Act of 
1985 (Pub. L. 99-198) and the regulations 
promulgated under the Act by USDA. 

(a) Your insurance policy will be can-
celed if you are determined, by the ap-
propriate Agency, to be in violation of 
these provisions. 

(b) We will recover any and all mon-
ies paid to you or received by you dur-
ing your period of ineligibility, and 
your premium will be refunded, less an 
amount for expenses and handling 
equal to 20 percent of the premium paid 
or to be paid by you. 

27. Applicability of State and Local 
Statutes 

If the provisions of this policy con-
flict with statutes of the State or lo-
cality in which this policy is issued, 
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the policy provisions will prevail. 
State and local laws and regulations in 
conflict with federal statutes, this pol-
icy, and the applicable regulations do 
not apply to this policy. 

28. Concealment, Misrepresentation, or 
Fraud 

(a) If you have falsely or fraudulently 
concealed the fact that you are ineli-
gible to receive benefits under the Act 
or if you or anyone assisting you has 
intentionally concealed or misrepre-
sented any material fact relating to 
this policy: 

(1) This policy will be voided; and 
(2) You may be subject to remedial 

sanctions in accordance with 7 CFR 
part 400, subpart R. 

(b) Even though the policy is void, 
you will still be required to pay 20 per-
cent of the premium that you would 
otherwise be required to pay to offset 
costs incurred by us in the service of 
this policy. If previously paid, the bal-
ance of the premium will be returned. 

(c) Voidance of this policy will result 
in you having to reimburse all indem-
nities paid for the crop year in which 
the voidance was effective. 

(d) Voidance will be effective on the 
first day of the insurance period for the 
crop year in which the act occurred 
and will not affect the policy for subse-
quent crop years unless a violation of 
this section also occurred in such crop 
years. 

(e) If you willfully and intentionally 
provide false or inaccurate information 
to us or FCIC, or you fail to comply 
with a requirement of FCIC, in accord-
ance with 7 CFR part 400, subpart R, 
FCIC may impose on you: 

(1) A civil fine for each violation in 
an amount not to exceed the greater of: 

(i) The amount of the pecuniary gain 
obtained as a result of the false or in-
accurate information provided or the 
noncompliance with a requirement of 
this title; or 

(ii) $10,000; and 
(2) A disqualification for a period of 

up to 5 years from receiving any mone-
tary or nonmonetary benefit provided 
under each of the following: 

(i) Any crop insurance policy offered 
under the Act; 

(ii) The Farm Security and Rural In-
vestment Act of 2002 (7 U.S.C. 7333 et 
seq.); 

(iii) The Agricultural Act of 1949 (7 
U.S.C. 1421 et seq.); 

(iv) The Commodity Credit Corpora-
tion Charter Act (15 U.S.C. 714 et seq.); 

(v) The Agricultural Adjustment Act 
of 1938 (7 U.S.C. 1281 et seq.); 

(vi) Title XII of the Food Security 
Act of 1985 (16 U.S.C. 3801 et seq.); 

(vii) The Consolidated Farm and 
Rural Development Act (7 U.S.C. 1921 et 
seq.); and 

(viii) Any federal law that provides 
assistance to a producer of a com-
modity affected by a crop loss or a de-
cline in the prices of commodities. 

29. Multiple Benefits 

(a) If you are eligible to receive an 
indemnity under an additional cov-
erage plan of insurance and are also el-
igible to receive benefits for the same 
loss under any other USDA program, 
you may receive benefits under both 
programs, unless specifically limited 
by the crop insurance contract or by 
law. 

(b) Any amount received for the same 
loss from any USDA program, in addi-
tion to the crop insurance payment, 
will not exceed the difference between 
the crop insurance payment and the 
amount of the loss, unless otherwise 
provided by law. The amount of loss is 
the difference between the total value 
of the insured crop before the loss and 
the total value of the insured crop 
after the loss. 

(c) FSA or another USDA agency, as 
applicable, will determine and pay the 
additional amount due you for any ap-
plicable USDA program, after first con-
sidering the amount of any crop insur-
ance indemnity. 

30. Examples 

The following are examples of the 
calculation of the premium, amount of 
insurance and indemnity for each of 
the three plans of insurance under 
ARPI. Your information will likely be 
different and you should consult the 
actuarial documents in your county 
and the policy information. The fol-
lowing facts are for illustration pur-
poses only and apply to each of the ex-
amples. 
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Producer A farms 100 acres in county 
X and has a 100 percent share, or 1.000, 
in those acres. From the actuarial doc-
uments in county X, Producer A elects 
the 75 percent coverage level and a pro-
tection factor of 110 percent or 1.10. 
The actuarial documents in county X 
also show that the expected county 
yield is 141.4 bushels per acre, the pro-
jected price is $4.00, and the expected 
county revenue is $565.60. The subsidy 
factor for the 75 percent coverage level 
is .55 for revenue coverage and .59 for 
yield coverage. The loss limit factor is 
18 percent or .18. At the end of the in-
surance period, for county X, FCIC re-
leases a harvest price of $4.57 and a 
final county yield for county X of 75.0 
bushels. 

The premium rate is based on the 
published volatility factor and for this 
example is .0166 for Area Revenue Pro-
tection, .0146 for Area Revenue Protec-
tion with Harvest Price Exclusion, and 
.0116 for Area Yield Protection. 

Area Revenue Protection example: 

Step 1: Calculate the Dollar Amount of 
Insurance per Acre 

Formula: Expected county yield times 
projected price times protection fac-
tor equals dollar amount of insurance 

141.4 bushels x $4.00 x 1.1 = $622.16 dollar 
amount of insurance per acre 

Step 2: Calculate the Policy Protection 

Formula: Dollar amount of insurance 
per acre times acres times share 
equals policy protection 

$622.16 x 100.0 x 1.000 = $62,216 policy 
protection 

Step 3: Calculate the Total Premium 

Formula: Policy protection times pre-
mium rate equals total premium 

$62,216 x .0166 = $1,033 total premium 

Step 4: Calculate the Subsidy amount 

Formula: Total premium times subsidy 
factor equals subsidy 

$1,033 x .55 = $568 subsidy 

Step 5: Calculate the Producer 
Premium 

Formula: Total premium minus sub-
sidy equals producer premium 

$1,033 - $568 = $465 producer premium 

Step 6: Calculate the Final Policy 
Protection 

Formula: Expected county yield times 
(greater of projected price or harvest 
price) times protection factor times 
acres times share equals Final Policy 
Protection 

141.4 bushels x $4.57 x 1.10 x 100.0 x 1.000 
= $71,082 final policy protection 

Step 7: Calculate the Final County 
Revenue 

Formula: Final county yield times har-
vest price equals final county rev-
enue 

75.0 bushels x $4.57 = $342.75 final coun-
ty revenue 

Step 8: Calculate the Trigger Revenue 

Formula: Expected county yield times 
(greater of projected price or harvest 
price) times coverage level equals 
trigger revenue 

141.4 bushels x $4.57 x .75 = $484.65 trig-
ger revenue 

Step 9: Calculate the Payment Factor 

Formula: (Trigger revenue minus final 
county revenue) divided by (trigger 
revenue minus (expected county 
yield times the greater of projected 
or harvest price times loss limit fac-
tor)) equals payment factor 

($484.65 - $342.75) / ($484.65-(141.4 x $4.57 x 
.18)) = .385 payment factor 

Step 10: Calculate the Indemnity 

Formula: Final policy protection times 
payment factor equals indemnity 

$71,082 x .385 = $27,367 indemnity 
Area Revenue Protection with Harvest 

Price Exclusion example: 

Step 1: Calculate the Dollar Amount of 
Insurance per Acre 

Formula: Expected county yield times 
projected price times protection fac-
tor equals dollar amount of insurance 

141.4 bushels x $4.00 x 1.10 = $622.16 dol-
lar amount of insurance per acre 

Step 2: Calculate the Policy Protection 

Formula: Dollar amount of insurance 
per acre times acres times share 
equals policy protection 

$622.16 x 100.0 x 1.000 = $62,216 policy 
protection 
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Step 3: Calculate the Total Premium 

Formula: Policy protection times rate 
equals total premium 

$62,216 x .0146 rate = $908 total premium 

Step 4: Calculate the Subsidy Amount 

Formula: Total premium times subsidy 
factor equals subsidy 

$908 x .55 = $499 subsidy 

Step 5: Calculate the Producer 
Premium 

Formula: Total premium minus sub-
sidy equals producer premium 

$908 - $499 = $409 producer premium 

Step 6: Calculate the Final Policy 
Protection 

Use the policy protection amount cal-
culated at the beginning of the insur-
ance period in Step 2 

$62,216 policy protection 

Step 7: Calculate the Final County 
Revenue 

Formula: Final county yield times har-
vest price equals final county rev-
enue 

75.0 bushels x $4.57 = $342.75 final coun-
ty revenue 

Step 8: Calculate the Trigger Revenue 

Formula: Expected county yield times 
projected price times coverage level 
equals trigger revenue 

141.4 bushels x $4.00 x .75 = $424.20 trig-
ger revenue 

Step 9: Calculate the Payment Factor 

Formula: (Trigger revenue minus final 
county revenue) divided by (trigger 
revenue minus (expected county 
yield times projected price times loss 
limit factor)) equals payment factor 

($424.20 - $342.75) / ($424.20 - (141.4 x $4.00 
x .18)) = .253 

Step 10: Calculate the Indemnity 

Formula: Final policy protection times 
payment factor equals indemnity 

$62,216 x .253 = $15741 indemnity 

Area Yield Protection example: 

Step 1: Calculate the Dollar Amount of 
Insurance per Acre 

Formula: Expected county yield times 
projected price times protection fac-
tor equals dollar amount of insurance 

141.4 bushels x $4.00 x 1.10 = $622.16 dol-
lar amount of insurance per acre 

Step 2: Calculate the Policy Protection 

Formula: Dollar amount of insurance 
per acre times acres times share = 
policy protection 

$622.16 x 100.0 x 1.000 = $62,216 policy 
protection 

Step 3: Calculate the Total Premium 

Formula: policy protection times pre-
mium rate equals total premium 

$62,216 x .0116 rate = $722 total premium 

Step 4: Calculate the Subsidy amount 

Formula: Total premium times subsidy 
factor equals subsidy 

$722 x .59 subsidy factor = $426 subsidy 

Step 5: Calculate the Producer 
Premium 

Formula: Total premium minus sub-
sidy equals producer premium 

$722 - $426 = $296 producer premium 

Step 6: Calculate the Final Policy 
Protection 

Use the policy protection amount cal-
culated at the beginning of the insur-
ance period in Step 2 

$62,216 policy protection 

Step 7: Calculate the Trigger Yield 

Formula: Expected county yield times 
coverage level equals trigger yield 

141.4 bushels times .75 = 106.1 bushels 

Step 8: Calculate the Payment Factor 

Formula: (Trigger yield minus final 
county yield) divided by (trigger 
yield minus (expected county yield 
times loss limit factor)) equals pay-
ment factor 

(106.1 bushels - 75.0 bushels) / (106.1 
bushels - (141.4 bushels x .18)) = .386 
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Step 9: Calculate the Indemnity 

Formula: Final policy protection times 
payment factor equals indemnity 

$62,216 times .386 = $24,015 Indemnity 

§ 407.10 Area risk protection insurance 
for barley. 

The barley crop insurance provisions 
for Area Risk Protection Insurance for 
the 2014 and succeeding crop years are 
as follows: 

UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF 
AGRICULTURE 

FEDERAL CROP INSURANCE CORPORATION 

Area Risk Protection Insurance 

Barley Crop Insurance Provisions 

1. Definitions 

Harvest. Combining or threshing the 
barley for grain. 

Planted acreage. In addition to the 
definition contained in the Area Risk 
Protection Insurance Basic Provisions, 
land on which seed is initially spread 
onto the soil surface by any method 
and which subsequently is mechani-
cally incorporated into the soil in a 
timely manner and at the proper depth 
will also be considered planted. 

2. Insured Crop 

The insured crop will be all barley: 
(a) Grown on insurable acreage in the 

county listed on the accepted applica-
tion; 

(b) Properly planted by the final 
planting date and reported on or before 
the acreage reporting date; 

(c) Planted with the intent to be har-
vested; 

(d) Not planted into an established 
grass or legume; 

(e) Not interplanted with another 
crop; and 

(f) Not planted as a nurse crop, unless 
seeded at the normal rate and intended 
for harvest as grain. 

3. Payment Dates 

(a) Unless otherwise specified in the 
Special Provisions the final county 
revenues and final county yields will be 
determined prior to April 1 following 
the crop year. 

(b) If an indemnity is due, unless oth-
erwise specified in the Special Provi-
sions we will issue any payment to you 
prior to May 1 following the crop year 
and following the determination of the 
final county revenue or the final coun-
ty yield, as applicable. 

4. Program Dates 

State and county 

Cancella-
tion and 

termination 
dates 

Contract change date 

Kit Carson, Lincoln, Elbert, El Paso, Pueblo, Las Animas Counties, Colorado and all 
Colorado Counties south and east thereof; all New Mexico counties except Taos 
County; Kansas; Missouri; Illinois; Indiana; Ohio; Pennsylvania; New York; Massa-
chusetts; and all states south and east thereof.

September 
30.

June 30. 

Arizona; California; and Clark and Nye Counties, Nevada ................................................ October 31 June 30. 
All Colorado counties except Kit Carson, Lincoln, Elbert, El Paso, Pueblo, and Las 

Animas Counties and all Colorado counties south and east thereof; all Nevada coun-
ties except Clark and Nye Counties; Taos County, New Mexico; and all other states 
except: Arizona, California, and (except) Kansas, Missouri, Illinois, Indiana, Ohio, 
Pennsylvania, New York, and Massachusetts and all States south and east thereof.

March 15 November 30. 
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